

DIRECTORY

Registered Office

Suite 102, Level 1 19-31 Pitt Street Sydney NSW 2000

Directors

Andrew Barnes (Chairman)
Ben Heap (Managing Director)
John O'Connell
John Reynolds
Michael Shepherd

Company Secretary

Peter Friend

Auditors

Ernst & Young 680 George Street Sydney NSW 2001 Telephone: +61 2 9248 5555 Fax: +61 2 9248 5959 **Share Registry**

Boardroom Pty Limited Level 7 207 Kent Street Sydney NSW 2000

Shareholder Enquiries

Telephone: +61 2 9290 9600 Email: enquiries@boardroomlimited.com.au

CONTENTS

Directory	2
Chairman's Report	4
Corporate Governance Statement	6
Directors' Report	18
Auditor's Independence Declaration	28
Statement of Comprehensive Income	29
Statement of Financial Position	30
Statement of Changes in Equity	31
Statement of Cash Flows	32
Notes to the Financial Statements	33
Directors' Declaration	59
Independent Audit Report to the Members	60
Additional Information	62

CHAIRMAN'S REPORT

Dear Shareholder

I present to you the financial results for your Company for 2013/14.

As you are aware this has been a transition year for the Company. Our results reflect this transition and as an investment company, the change in fair value of assets (including through the sale of divested assets) is reflected in the Statement of Comprehensive Income and the Statement of

Your Company recorded a net loss of \$6,724,534. As discussed below, the major contributor to this result was a revaluation of our investment in van Eyk Research Pty Ltd. This loss is disappointing, but does not reflect the fact the overall portfolio of assets in the Company at 30 June 2014 is expected to generate positive earnings going forward.

Since my appointment as Manager in March 2013, and subsequently as Chairman in October 2013, the Company has focused on a single sector - financial services, in particular, the wealth segment - with attractive long term growth drivers and where there was the potential for opportunistic investment. We have now completed this transition.

The Company has completed the divestment of its previous investment portfolio.

We have acquired a range of financial services assets (notably, InvestSMART, YourShare and Intelligent Investor Publishing) with a focus on digital direct-to-consumer products and solutions for self-directed investors. We have cornerstone investments in digital distribution and in research and we have established a funds management initiative. We have also established AWI Ventures in order to support talented individuals and early stage innovative business models.

Our minority investment in van Eyk Research Pty Ltd has failed to meet our expectations. As you know, the Board wrote down the value of this investment by \$5,825,584 during the first half of 2013/14. Since the end of 2013/14, van Eyk Research Pty Ltd entered into Voluntary Administration. We expect this event will impact further the value of this investment during 2014/15.

The Board of the Company has been strengthened and includes a majority of independent directors; and a management team has been recruited with the relevant expertise to execute on this strategy of investing in financial services and the experience to manage our evolving investment portfolio and the increased scale of the Company.

Whilst we are focused on revenue and earnings growth in our cornerstone businesses, we continue to see a range of compelling investment opportunities and will seek to pursue those opportunities where the strategic rationale is sound and prices are attractive. The Board and I are excited about the opportunities - both through organic growth and non-organic acquisitions - available to us. We believe we have management that can deliver on these opportunities.

We continue to believe that:

- the direct and indirect implications of regulatory change for the consumer;
- the opportunities afforded by technology disruption; and
- generational wealth transfer;

represent macro trends that we can capitalise on through our investment strategy.

Finally, I would like to thank the Board, our employees and our shareholders for their support. On behalf of the Board, we look forward to delivering on your Company's exciting growth initiatives in 2014/15.

Yours sincerely,

Andrew Banes Chairman

15 October 2014

CORPORATE GOVERNANCE STATEMENT

Corporate governance includes the policies and practices by which Australasian Wealth Investments Limited (Company) and its controlled entities (Group Entities) (collectively, Group) are effectively managed. Those policies and practices prescribe:

- our ethics:
- our honest approach to doing business;
- the accountability of the Board for financial performance and growth; and
- the management of the risks which are encountered in running a company reliant upon the performance of financial assets and investments.

Shareholders are aware that at the 2013 Annual General Meeting approval was given to change the status of the Company from a listed investment company to a listed company holding investments in financial services businesses. Subsequent to that change, the Company acquired the InvestSMART, YourShare and Intelligent Investor Publishing businesses and minority interests in other businesses. These acquisitions have led to the Board and management of the Company reviewing, refining, and adapting the corporate governance arrangements throughout the Group to ensure they best suit the business activities and needs of the Group. That process will continue throughout 2014/15.

In developing corporate governance policies and practices for the Group, the Company takes into account the Constitution of the Company (Constitution) and all applicable legislation and standards, which include:

- Corporations Act 2001 (Corporations Act);
- Australian Securities Exchange Listing Rules (Listing Rules);
- Corporate Governance Principles and Recommendations with 2010 Amendments, 2nd Edition published by the ASX Corporate Governance Council (ASXCGC); and
- legislation governing Australian Financial Services Licences and any other licences held by Group Entities.

The Company acknowledges that the 3rd Edition of the ASXCGC Corporate Governance Principles and Recommendations was published on 27 March 2014. In accordance with that 3rd Edition, the Company intends to comply with the amended principles and recommendations in the period ended 30 June 2015.

The information in this Statement is current as at 15 October 2014 and has been approved by the Board.

1. CODE OF CONDUCT

In February 2014 the Directors reviewed and revised the Code of Conduct. The Code prescribes that Directors, senior executives and employees must:

- act honestly, in good faith and in the best interests of the Company as a whole at all times;
- discharge their duty to use due care and diligence in fulfilling the functions of their office and exercising the powers attached to that office;
- always use the powers of their office for a proper purpose;

- recognise that their primary responsibility is to the Company's security holders as a whole but should, where appropriate, have regard to all stakeholders of the Company;
- not make improper use of information acquired as a Director, senior executive or employee;
- not allow personal interests, or the interests of any associated person, to conflict with the interests of the Company;
- be independent in judgement and actions and to take all reasonable steps to be satisfied as to all decisions taken by or on behalf of the Company;
- not engage in conduct likely to bring discredit on the Company;
- comply with the spirit, as well as the letter of the law and with the principles of the Code of Conduct:
- ensure compliance with the policies and procedures of the Company.

The Code of Conduct can be downloaded from the Company's website at: www.awilimited.com/ shareholders/governance.

Directors, senior executives and employees are required to make all disclosures, keep all records and take all steps necessary to enable the Company to comply with all relevant legislation, common law obligations and Company policies, including the Code of Conduct.

2. RESPONSIBILITIES AND FUNCTIONS OF THE BOARD AND MANAGEMENT

In February 2014, the Board reviewed its Charter. Under the Charter the role of the Board is to:

- act as an interface between the Company and its shareholders;
- set the goals of the Company including short, medium and longer term objectives;
- provide the overall strategic direction of the Company;
- assess the optimal use of the Company's capital; and
- oversee the efficient management of the Company.

The Board is responsible for:

- consideration and approval of corporate strategy proposed by the Managing Director and monitoring its implementation;
- approving all mergers and acquisitions and the establishment of controlled entities;
- approving and overseeing/monitoring financial and other reporting to shareholders, employees and other stakeholders of the Company;
- ensuring that the Company has appropriate human, financial and physical resources to execute Company strategies;
- appointing, removing and monitoring the performance of the Managing Director;
- appointing and removing the Company Secretary;
- reviewing the effectiveness of Company policies and procedures regarding risk management, internal control and accounting systems;
- ensuring appropriate corporate governance structures are in place including standards of ethical behaviour and a culture of corporate and social responsibility.

The Board Charter can be downloaded from the Company's website at: www.awilimited.com/ shareholders/governance.

To assist the Board to carry out its responsibilities and functions, certain powers have been delegated to management, including the authority to undertake transactions and incur expenditure on behalf of the Group, up to specified thresholds. These delegations have been documented.

Processes have been established to ensure that management provides relevant information to the Board to enable the Board to make informed decisions and effectively discharge its duties. The Board may also request additional information where necessary and may seek independent advice should it wish to do so.

3. BOARD STRUCTURE

The Board Charter provides that Board seeks to achieve the following composition where possible, noting the current stage of development and activities of the Company:

- a majority of the Board should preferably be independent non-executive Directors; and
- the Chairman should preferably be an independent non-executive Director; and
- will include the Managing Director.

The Constitution provides for a minimum of three Directors and a maximum of ten Directors.

At the date of this report, the Board of the Company comprises a non-executive Chairman, three independent non-executive Directors and the Managing Director. The Directors' Report included in the 2014 Annual Report provides the details of the Directors in office during the year together with their experience, expertise and qualifications.

The Directors are:

Non-Executive Chairman: Mr Andrew Barnes **Independent Non-Executive Director:** Mr John Reynolds **Independent Non-Executive Director:** Mr Michael Shepherd **Independent Non-Executive Director:** Mr John O'Connell **Managing Director:** Mr Ben Heap

The Company does not fully comply with the ASXCGC Corporate Governance Principles and Recommendations in that while the Chairman is a non-executive Director, he is not assessed as being independent under the ASXCGC Corporate Governance Principles and Recommendations. The Board believes that at this time in the development of the Company and bearing in mind the relatively short tenure of a majority of the independent non-executive Directors, that the current allocation of responsibilities among the Directors, including those of the Chairman, are most practical and effective for the Company and in the best interests of shareholders.

The Company Secretary is accountable directly to the Board, through the Chairman, on all matters to do with the proper functioning of the Board.

4. TERMS OF APPOINTMENT OF DIRECTORS

The Company issues letters of appointment to non-executive Directors, which include:

- term of appointment;
- expectations regarding the Director's involvement and time commitment envisaged;
- powers and duties of Directors;
- circumstances in which the office of director will become vacant;
- remuneration and expenses;
- requirements regarding interests and independence;
- compliance with Company policies, including the Board Charter, Code of Conduct and Securities Trading and Prevention of Insider Trading Policy;
- induction and training;
- access to independent advice;
- indemnification and insurance; and
- confidentiality and the right of access to Company information.

Non-executive Directors appointed by the Board to fill a casual vacancy or as an addition to existing Directors are appointed only to the conclusion of the general meeting following their appointment and must stand for election at that general meeting. Otherwise, non-executive Directors retire at the later of the third anniversary of their appointment or the conclusion of the third Annual General Meeting after their appointment and are available for re-election. Details of Directors, their experience, expertise and qualifications are set out in the Directors' Report included in the 2014 Annual Report.

The appointment and removal of the Managing Director is a matter for the Board as a whole.

5. DIRECTOR INDEPENDENCE

The Board has in place processes to ensure that conflicts of interest are managed appropriately throughout the Group.

Directors are required to immediately notify the Company of interests or changes to interests as they arise. The Company Secretary maintains a register of Directors' interests. That register is updated as interests or changes in interests are notified and it is reviewed at the commencement of each regular Board meeting.

The Board undertakes the assessment of the independence of Directors and makes a determination in respect of each Director taking into account matters such as:

- specific disclosures made by the Director;
- any association with a substantial shareholder of the Company;
- employment in any other capacity by the Group;
- any related party dealings which are material under accounting standards;

- association with a supplier, adviser, consultant to or customer of the Group for the purposes of the ASXCGC Corporate Governance Principles and Recommendations; and
- whether the Director has been in their position for such a period that their independence may have been compromised.

A majority of the Directors are independent as assessed under the ASXCGC Corporate Governance Principles and Recommendations.

6. COMMITTEES OF THE BOARD

Under the Constitution the Directors may delegate any of their powers to a committee or committees. Any committees established by the Board:

- are entitled to obtain independent professional or other advice at the cost of the Company, unless the Board determines otherwise.
- are entitled to obtain such resources and information from the Company including direct access to employees of and advisers to the Company as they might require.
- operate in accordance with a charter or terms of reference established by the Board.

7. AUDIT, RISK AND COMPLIANCE COMMITTEE

The Charter of the Audit Committee was reviewed in July 2014. As part of that review, the Board determined that the Charter be expanded to include oversight of risk and compliance matters.

This Committee assists the Board to fulfil its corporate governance and oversight responsibilities in relation to:

(i) Audit

The Committee is responsible for reviewing the integrity of the Group's financial reporting and overseeing the independence of the external auditors. In particular, the Committee:

- reviews the audited annual and half-yearly financial statements and any reports which accompany published financial statements before submission to the Board, recommending to the Board their approval (or further revision), focusing particularly on:
 - any changes in accounting policies and practices;
 - major judgmental areas;
 - significant adjustments, accounting and financial reporting issues resulting from the internal and external audit;
 - compliance with accounting policies and standards; and
 - compliance with legal requirements.
- monitors and reviews the propriety of any related party transactions.
- in relation to external audit:
 - recommends to the Board the appointment of the external auditor;
 - reviews annually the appointment of the external auditor, the audit fee, and any questions of resignation or dismissal;

- ensures the independence of the external auditor is maintained at all times;
- discusses with the external auditor and any internal auditor before an audit commences the nature and scope of the audit, and where applicable, to ensure coordination between the internal and external auditor;
- meets privately with the external auditor;
- ensures that no management restrictions are placed upon the external auditor;
- discusses problems and reservations arising from the interim (review) and final audits, and any matters the external auditor may wish to discuss (in the absence of management where necessary);
- reviews the external auditor's management letter and management's response; and
- reviews any regulatory reports on the Group's operations and management's response.
- ensures suitable processes are employed within the Group to evaluate and continually improve risk management and internal controls and monitor and review those processes. It considers annually whether a dedicated internal audit function is required within the Group. If the Committee determines a dedicated internal audit function is required, the Committee will:
 - consider the appointment of the internal auditor, the audit fee (if externally contracted) and any questions of resignation or dismissal;
 - review the appointment, remuneration, evaluation, retention and dismissal of the internal auditor:
 - review and approve the internal auditor's charter annually;
 - review the reporting lines of the internal audit function to ensure that the internal auditor is allowed adequate independence;
 - determine that no management restrictions are placed upon the internal auditor;
 - ensure that the internal audit function is adequately resourced (including qualified personnel, funding and equipment) so as not to impede its ability to execute its responsibilities;
 - consider the major findings of any internal audit investigations and management's response;
 - ensure coordination between the internal and external auditors; and
 - meet privately with the internal auditor on at least an annual basis.

If the Committee determines a dedicated internal audit function is not required within the Group, the Committee will ensure it is satisfied with the processes and resources in place so that the internal audit responsibilities are discharged. Currently, a dedicated internal audit function does not exist within the Group.

- provides, through regular meetings, a forum for communication between the Board, management involved in internal control procedures and the external auditor.
- establishes procedures for complaints and reports regarding accounting, internal accounting controls and auditing matters and ensuring a mechanism for the confidential treatment of such complaints and reports including the ability to submit them anonymously.

evaluates the adequacy and effectiveness of the Group's administrative, compliance, operating and accounting policies through active communication with operational management, the internal auditor (if any), and the external auditors.

(ii) Compliance

- The Committee is responsible for reviewing the integrity of the Group's compliance framework. In particular, the Committee:
- monitors the Group's performance in accordance with the respective compliance policies and approaches of Group entities;
- oversees the establishment and implementation by management of a compliance plan for identifying, assessing, monitoring, reporting on and managing compliance issues throughout the Group;
- checks that there is an appropriate structure for reporting on compliance which does not compromise the independence of the compliance function from daily operational activities;
- reviews at least annually the Group's compliance with any relevant regulatory authorisation or licence condition:
- evaluates the Group's compliance with other relevant laws relating to business operations including but not limited to, employment laws, occupational health and safety, competition laws, trade practices laws, privacy and data protection laws;
- considers whether compliance issues are adequately dealt with in the development of new products and services;
- evaluates the performance of internal compliance personnel and all outsourced compliance services provided;
- assesses any regulatory action and the proposed measures to be taken by Group Entities in dealing with the regulators and outcomes from regulatory action, if any;
- assesses proposed changes to the relevant laws and how they may impact on the operations of Group Entities and resourcing requirements;
- receives and considers compliance reports which highlight any inadequacies and/or verify the state of compliance;
- determines the format and content of compliance reports; and
- confirms that all lodgements are made with the appropriate regulatory bodies in a timely manner

(iii) Risk

The Committee assists the Board in fulfilling its risk management responsibilities as defined by applicable law and regulations, the Constitution and other applicable standards. Specifically, the Committee:

- ensures that the Company and each Group Entity develops an appropriate and sound policy for the management of risk;
- oversees the management of risk in accordance with policy and applicable standards;
- provides governance, oversight and strategic direction; and

initiates and oversees special projects in respect to key risk areas (for example security, technology, intellectual property, reputation, change management, succession planning etc) from time to time.

The duties and responsibilities of the Committee in relation to risk, include:

- considering and making recommendations to the Board in respect to policies developed by management in respect to risk assessment and risk management;
- liaising with management in respect to the on-going assessment the Group's risk profile and identify all material risks, in particular those relating to non-financial matters, facing the Company and each Group Entity;
- monitoring compliance of the risk management and internal control systems with the Group's policies;
- requiring management report at least annually on the extent to which management designed and implemented risk management and internal control systems to manage the Group's material financial reporting risks;
- monitoring emerging risks and changes in the Group risk profile;
- assessing the effectiveness of insurance coverage and reviewing insurance reports;
- making recommendations to the Board in respect to insurance matters;
- monitoring the Group's reputation and reputational risks;
- taking an active interest in ethical considerations regarding the Group's policies and practices;
- monitoring the standard of corporate conduct in areas such as arms-length dealings and likely conflicts of interest;
- ensuring a safe working culture is sustained in the workforce; and
- identifying and directing any special projects or investigations deemed necessary.

The Committee consists of not less than three members appointed by the Board from amongst the non-executive Directors or any Group Entity, and where possible, a majority of members will also be independent non-executive Directors. The Board appoints the Chairman of the Committee, who must be an independent non-executive Director who is not the chair of the Board.

In determining membership of the Committee the Board seeks to identify and appoint:

- members who can all read and understand financial statements and are otherwise financially literate.
- at least one member with financial expertise either as a qualified accountant or other financial professional with experience in financial and accounting matters; and
- at least one member who has an understanding of the financial services industry.

The current Chairman of the Committee is Mr Michael Shepherd and the other Committee members are Messrs John O'Connell and John Reynolds.

8. NOMINATION AND REMUNERATION COMMITTEE

In September 2014, the Board established a Nomination and Remuneration Committee. The Committee:

- (i) reviews and reports/make recommendations to the Board in relation to the following nomination matters:
 - the process for the nomination and selection of non-executive directors to the Board;
 - succession plans for non-executive directors of the Company;
 - induction programs for non-executive directors of the Company;
 - the requirements for non-executive directors of the Company, developing and recommending to the Board a transparent process to review whether those requirements are being met and undertaking assessments in accordance with that process; and
 - necessary and desirable competencies of the Board and committees of the Board and evaluating those competencies.
- (ii) develops and recommends to the Board strategies on gender diversity for the Board, committees of the Board and all other levels of the Company and Group Entities. In addition, the Committee reports to the Board on:
 - achievement against gender diversity objectives, including representation of women at all levels of the Company and subsidiaries; and
 - remuneration by gender so that differences in remuneration are not based on differences in gender.
- (iii) reviews and reports/make recommendations to the Board in relation to the following remuneration matters:
 - remuneration and incentive framework for the Managing Director;
 - remuneration and incentive framework for senior executives and all staff of the Company and subsidiaries; and
 - remuneration for non-executive directors of the Company.
- (iv) reviews the following matters and considers whether any significant matters should be brought to the attention of the Board:
 - remuneration structure including long term incentive arrangements and participation;
 - senior executive and key staff succession plans;
 - recruitment, retention and termination strategies;
 - the Remuneration Report of the Company; and
 - other matters identified from time to time by the Board.

Up until the establishment of this Committee, all nomination and remuneration functions were undertaken by the Board.

The Committee consists of at least three members appointed by the Board, a majority of which must be independent non-executive directors. The Committee Chairman is also appointed by the Board and must be an independent director who is not the chair of the Board.

The current Chairman of the Committee is Mr John O'Connell and the other Committee members are Messrs John Reynolds and Michael Shepherd.

Details about the Company's remuneration policies and practices are set out in the Remuneration Report included in the 2014 Annual Report which distinguishes the structure of non-executive Directors' remuneration from that of the Managing Director and senior executives.

9. SECURITIES TRADING POLICY

The Company has adopted a policy regarding trading in its securities which applies to all Directors, employees and contractors and their associates. This policy can be downloaded from the Company's website at: www.awilimited.com/shareholders/governance.

Those covered by the policy must not trade, arrange for someone else to trade, or communicate information to someone they know, or ought reasonably to know, may use the information to trade (or procure another person to trade) Company securities when they are in possession of price sensitive information relating to the Group which is not generally available to the market.

Directors and senior executives are generally not permitted to trade in Company securities in defined closed periods which are the period from the end of an accounting period until after the release of the result for that accounting period to the market.

Directors and senior executives are permitted to trade in Company securities outside closed periods provided they have written clearance to do so prior to trading.

10. CONTINUOUS DISCLOSURE

The Board has always been very conscious of its disclosure obligations and has adopted a detailed continuous disclosure policy. This policy can be downloaded from the Company's website at: www.awilimited.com/shareholders/governance.

All Directors and the Company Secretary are responsible to ensure that disclosure policy is adhered to. The Managing Director deals with media contact and any external communications.

11. INDEPENDENT PROFESSIONAL ADVICE

Directors may obtain independent professional advice at the Company's expense on matters arising in the course of their Board and Committee duties, after obtaining the Chairman's approval. The Board requires that all Directors be provided with a copy of such advice and be notified if the Chairman's approval is withheld.

12. PERFORMANCE ASSESSMENT

The performance assessment of individual Directors, Committees and the Board is included in the Board Charter. The process is aimed at ensuring individual Directors, Committees and the Board as a whole work efficiently and effectively. As part of that process:

- the Board as a whole discusses and analyses its own performance during the year including suggestions for change or improvement;
- the Chairman meets with each non-executive Director separately to discuss individually performance, including development areas;
- a nominated Director leads the review of the Chairman.

The Board is responsible for the evaluation of the performance of the Managing Director in accordance with the terms of his contract. Those terms include evaluation against short and long term performance measures.

Each other senior executive in the Group is engaged under a written contract. Those contracts set-out the manner in which the performance of the respective senior executive is evaluated. The evaluation methods vary across the Group reflecting the different management practices in place in different Group entities prior to them becoming part of the Group.

13. DIVERSITY

While the Company has policies and procedures in place in relation to employment opportunities for women, it is yet to adopt a specific policy concerning diversity which includes the requirement to establish measurable objectives for achieving gender diversity. This will be addressed during the 2014-15 year through the Nomination and Remuneration Committee.

The Company does not have any women on its Board however, 21% of the senior leadership team are women and 34% of Group employees are women.

14. DIRECTORS' CONTINUING EDUCATION

All Directors have access to continuing education to update and enhance their skills and knowledge to enable them to continue to carry out their duties.

15. MANAGEMENT OF RISK AND INTERNAL CONTROL FRAMEWORK

The Board is the ultimate sponsor of risk oversight within the Group, but does so in a manner which reflects the transparent nature of the Group's systems. The Company pays significant attention to risk as a consequence of its activities, which involve dealing in financial assets. As a consequence of the core equity investing activities of the Company, the Company deliberately assumes a level of risk of capital loss, the quantum of which is regularly discussed and debated by the Board.

The Audit, Risk and Compliance Committee fulfils an essential role in the management of risk and the establishment, review and monitoring of internal controls. In addition, through the reporting of the Managing Director, the Board also monitors various measurements of absolute and relative risk.

The Company has access to a series of internal and external controls through the Managing Director, which govern the Company's material business risks. These controls include, but are not restricted to:

- quarterly management review of business risks by the senior leadership team;
- external providers of accounting services to the Company and Group Entities; and
- regular reporting by the Managing Director to the Board.

The Board received a statement in writing from the Managing Director and the Acting Chief Financial Officer that the declaration provided in accordance with section 295A of the Corporations Act is founded on a sound system of risk management and internal control and the system is operating effectively in all material respects in relating to financial reporting risks.

The external auditor attends the Annual General Meeting of the Company and is available to answer questions from shareholders relevant to the audit of the Company.

16. ENGAGING SHAREHOLDERS

The Board is committed to ensuring that the security holders are at all times provided with information sufficient to allow effective monitoring of the Company's performance, including:

- the Annual Report which is distributed to security holders (at their election);
- the Half Yearly Report;
- periodic reports and special reports when matters of material interest arise;
- the Annual General Meeting and other meetings called to obtain approval of any Board action as required; and
- continuous and periodic disclosure.

The Chairman and the Managing Director are primarily responsible for promoting effective communication with shareholders and encouraging their participation at general meetings. The Board reviews the activities aimed at achieving these outcomes. The Company Secretary and the share registry are also available to assist shareholders.

Current and archived news items announced by the Company are available on the Company's website at www.awilimited.com/shareholders/announcements-information or at www.asx.com.au.

The Company provides a review of operations and financial performance in the 2014 Annual Report which includes the Company's financial report. Results announcements to the Australian Securities Exchange, analyst presentations and the full text of the Chairman's address at the Company's Annual General Meeting are lodged with Australian Securities Exchange and available at on the Company's website at www.awilimited.com/shareholders/announcements-information or at www.asx.com.au.

DIRECTORS' REPORT

The Directors present their report on the Company for the financial year ended 30 June 2014.

DIRECTORS

The names and details of the Directors of the Company who held office during the year and at the date of this report (unless otherwise specified) are:

ANDREW BROWN

Appointed 22 December 2005, resigned 31 October 2013 **Bachelor of Arts (Economics) Honours** Age 55

Andrew Brown has 34 years of experience in the Australian equity market as a stockbroker, corporate investor and funds manager. Andrew has an honours degree majoring in economics and econometrics from the University of Manchester, England, and completed the National Association of Securities Dealers (USA) Series 7 Examination (1983).

Andrew became a Director of the Company in Dsecember 2005, was a Non-Executive Director and member of the Audit Committee.

JOHN REYNOLDS Independent Non-Executive Director Appointed 30 June 2008 FFin

Age 46

John Reynolds is a senior client advisor with Bell Potter Securities. Bell Potter is one of the largest retail brokers in Australia with close to 300 securities advisors. John has over 20 years' experience in the securities industry. He has worked for the last 10 years at Bell Potter having previous experience at the securities firms JB Were, Credit Suisse and Challenger. He is an accredited securities dealer in Australian and International equities, derivatives and numerous equity and non-equity related products.

John has completed a Diploma in Applied Finance and Investment through FINSIA, specialising in portfolio construction and portfolio management. The majority of his advisory work is focused on the Top 50 stocks listed on the ASX. John is also a regular contributor to CNBC and Boardroom Radio.

John became a director of the company on 30 June 2008.

ANDREW BARNES

Non-Executive Chairman Appointed 28 March 2013, appointed Chairman 31 October 2013 MA Cambridge Age 54

Andrew Barnes has been CEO and founder of a number of financial services businesses in the UK, including the Skipton Group, a leading estate planning network, and Bestinvest Ltd, a direct to consumer financial advisory business. Prior to this, he was managing director of Australian Wealth Management, a leading financial planning, trustee and wealth management business in Australia, before it was acquired by IOOF Ltd.

ALASTAIR DAVIDSON **Executive Director** Appointed 28 March 2013, resigned 1 March 2014 BSc Econ. CA Age 56

Alastair Davidson is a founding director of Aurora Funds Management Limited, and was on the board from July 2003 to February 2014, Prior to that, he was GM Investment Banking at Challenger International and has worked in broking and investment banking at Citigroup and County Natwest in Australia, and for Barings Securities and Morgan Stanley in London and New York. He is also chairman of Biotech Capital Ltd, and treasurer of the Centenary Institute of Medical Research.

MICHAEL SHEPHERD **Lead Independent Non-Executive Director Appointed 1 March 2014** Age 64

Michael Shepherd has had a successful career in stockbroking over more than 30 years. He was a director of ASX Limited and group between 1988 and 2007, including a term as Vice-Chairman between 1993 and 2007. Mr Shepherd was also Chairman of the ASX Derivatives Board and Chairman of the ASX Market Rules Committee.

Michael Shepherd is currently Chairman of HFA Holdings Limited and a member of the Member Responsible Entity Compliance Committee of UBS Global Asset Management (Australia) Limited. He is also a Senior Fellow and Life Member, Financial Services Institute of Australasia, after being a director of that body between 2001 and 2009, including 2 years as National President.

JOHN O'CONNELL **Independent Non-Executive Director Appointed 1 July 2014** B.D. SC (QLD), B.COM (QLD), Graduate Diploma in Applied Finance & Investments, SIA (now FINSIA) Age 50

John is Global Head of Research for Macquarie Securities Group. John has been with Macquarie since 1998 and over this time has held various senior management positions both in Australia and the United States. John has a deep knowledge of investment technology and global change as it applies to the financial services sector. John is ideally placed to guide on key industry trends in the institutional investment world that can be customized for a direct to consumer husiness model

BEN HEAP

Managing Director Appointed 29 November 2013 B Comm (Finance); B Sc (Maths) Age 44

Ben has extensive financial services and digital experience in Australia and the US. He was previously Head of UBS Asset Management in Australia & New Zealand and prior to that Head of Infrastructure and Private Equity for UBS Global Asset Management in the Americas. During his tenure at UBS, he was a Director of the Financial Services Council ("FSC") and the UBS Foundation.

All of the Directors have been in office from the commencement of the 2014 financial year until the date of this report unless otherwise stated.

COMPANY SECRETARY

Peter Friend was appointed Company Secretary on 10 February 2014 and held office until the end of the financial year. Richard Matthews resigned as Company Secretary on 23 January 2014.

INTERESTS IN THE SECURITIES OF THE COMPANY

The relevant interests of each Director in the securities of the Company shown in the Register of Directors' Shareholdings as at the date of this report are:

Director	Ordinary Shares	Options	
Andrew Barnes (Chairman)	6,987,907	3,370,000	
Ben Heap	10,669,384	-	
John Reynolds	295,576	-	
Michael Shepherd	100,000	-	
John O'Connell	5,049,738	-	

Directors are not required under the Company's constitution to hold any Shares, Options or any other Securities in the Company. A portion of the shares (10,569,384) held by Ben Heap are subject to vesting conditions. The options held by Andrew Barnes are subject to vesting conditions.

INTERESTS IN CONTRACTS OR PROPOSED CONTRACTS WITH THE COMPANY

None of the Directors have interest in, or proposed interests in, contracts with the Company.

PRINCIPAL ACTIVITIES

The principal activities of the Company during the year included investments in unlisted securities in the financial services sector. There were no changes in the nature of the Company's principal activity during the financial year.

DIVIDENDS

No dividend has been declared for the financial year ended 30 June 2014 (2013: nil).

REVIEW OF OPERATIONS

Financial results for the year

	2014 \$	2013
Operating (Loss) before income tax benefit	(6,724,534)	(6,763,606)
Income tax expense		(241,910)
Operating (Loss) for the year	(6,724,534)	(7,005,516)

The net tangible asset backing of the Company as at 30 June 2014 was \$0.3342 (2013: \$0.4832) per share before tax. The loss was largely attributable to a write down in the valuation of the van Eyk Group investment of \$5,824,584 at 31 December 2013, based on the last transaction in the shares of van Eyk. During the year the Company raised capital from shareholders to acquire InvestSMART, Yourshare and Intelligent Investor.

Strategy and Future Outlook

The Company is invested in a portfolio of unlisted companies, with a focus on the financial services sector and this is expected to continue. As markets are subject to fluctuations, it is imprudent to provide a detailed outlook statement or statement of expected results of operations. The Company will continue to pursue its financial objectives which are to increase the profitability of the Company over time by increasing the value and performance of its investment portfolio.

Significant Changes in State of Affairs

On 15 December 2013, the Company terminated the investment management contract with Aurora Funds Management Ltd, who in turn terminated the appointment of Andrew Barnes as sub-manager. During the financial year, the Company disposed of all of its investments in listed securities. Andrew Barnes replaced Andrew Brown as Chairman on 31 October 2013.

The Company acquired 100% of the shares in the InvestSMART group on 30 September 2013, the Yourshare group on 13 December 2013 and the Intelligent Investor group on 30 June 2014. The Company also founded AWI Ventures Limited with a \$1 million investment on 1 March 2014.

On 9 January 2014, Pyne Gold Corporation, a NZX listed company, converted its convertible note in van Eyk Research Pty Ltd into 6,222,222 shares at a conversion price of 90c per share. The Company has decided to value its investment in van Eyk Research Pty Ltd at the same value. This resulted in a write down in fair value of \$5,825,584 on this investment.

During the year, the Company raised an additional \$31.3 million of equity capital (\$29.9 million net of capital raising costs), through the issue of 82.4 million ordinary shares, as follows:

- (i) The Company raised \$10,010,000 through a share placement of 28,600,000 shares to sophisticated investors on 25 September 2013
- (ii) The Company raised \$14,086,375 through a 2 for 3 rights issue of 38,018,235 shares on 4 November 2013
- (iii) The Company raised \$7,250,000 through a share placement of 15,760,870 ordinary shares to sophisticated investors on 20 December 2013

The Company lent \$5,073,304 to the Managing Director to acquire 10,569,384 ordinary shares on 3 December 2013 (the grant date) as part of the Long Term Incentive Plan, subject to vesting terms, as approved by shareholders at the Annual General Meeting in October 2013. These shares have not vested and therefore have not been included in share capital. The shares will vest in three equal tranches on the later of the first, second and third anniversary of the grant date, and the share price reaching \$0.64, \$0.80 or \$0.96 respectively for each tranche. The Company estimates the fair value of this director/employee share benefit is \$1,312,012 at the grant date.

On 17 December (the grant date), the Company issued 1,685,000 options with an exercise price of \$0.45 and a maturity date of 30 November 2017 and 1,685,000 options with an exercise price of \$0.60 and a maturity date of 30 November 2018 to the Chairman, as part of the consideration for the repurchase of the investment management contract as approved by shareholders at the Annual General Meeting in October 2013. These options are subject to vesting conditions, namely the share price being above \$0.60 on 30 November 2015 for the first tranche, and above \$0.70 on 30 November 2016 for the second tranche. The Company estimates the fair value of this director/ employee share benefit is \$137,917 at the grant date.

Other than what has been disclosed above, there have been no other significant changes in the state of affairs of the Company for the year ended 30 June 2014.

EARNINGS PER SHARE

Basic and diluted earnings were (8.07) cents per share and (7.36) cents per share respectively, (2013: (24.57) cents per share basic and diluted).

ENVIRONMENTAL REGULATION

The Company's operations are not subject to any significant environmental regulations under either Commonwealth or State legislation. To the extent that any environmental regulations may have an incidental impact on the Company's operations, the Directors of the Company are not aware of any breach by the Company of those regulations.

FUTURE DEVELOPMENTS

The Company will continue to pursue its investment objectives for the long term benefit of the members. This will require continual review of the investment strategies that are currently in place and may require changes to these strategies to maximise returns.

Further information on likely developments in the operations of the Company and the expected results of operations have not been included in this report because the Directors believe it would be likely to result in unreasonable prejudice to the Company.

EVENTS SUBSEQUENT TO BALANCE DATE

Since 30 June 2014, van Eyk Research Pty Limited has notified its shareholders that applications and redemptions on four van Evk Blueprint funds have been temporarily suspended, which may result in a diminution of shareholder value. AWI is monitoring developments in relation to this situation and the impact it may have on the value of AWI's investment in van Eyk Research Pty Limited.

MEETINGS OF DIRECTORS

The number of Directors' Meetings (including Meetings of committees of Directors) and number of Meetings attended by each of the Directors of the Company during the 2014 financial year were:

Directors' Meetings

	Meetings eligible to attend	Meetings attended
Andrew Barnes (Chairman)	8	8
Andrew Brown (resigned)	2	2
Alastair Davidson (resigned)	4	3
John Reynolds	8	8
Ben Heap	5	5
Michael Shepherd	4	3

The number of Directors' Meetings has been adjusted for each member to reflect the number of Meetings held during their tenure.

REMUNERATION REPORT (AUDITED)

The Company's policy is to offer a sufficient level of remuneration to attract employees (and Directors) who are financially literate and knowledgeable of investment management best practice.

As the Company has a Long Term Incentive Plan (LTIP) in place with the Managing Director, the Company has effectively linked performance with compensation in relation to the management of the Company's assets.

All Directors must have a deep understanding and commitment to good corporate governance. The primary role of the Non- executive Directors is to ensure adherence to good governance and oversight of the Managing Director.

Under the Company's constitution, each Director (other than a Managing Director or an Executive Director) may be paid out remuneration for ordinary services performed as a Director. Salary or fees are the only form of compensation. No option or bonus plans are in place.

Under ASX Listing Rules, the maximum fees payable to directors may not be increased without prior approval from the Company at a general meeting. Directors will seek approval from time to time as deemed appropriate.

The Directors will be entitled to receive the following benefits:

- a. the maximum total remuneration of the Directors of the Company (excluding the Managing Director) has been set at \$135,000 per annum to be divided amongst them in such proportions as they agree. The Board is not required to allocate the entire amount.
- b. Andrew Barnes had been granted a sub-management agreement by the Manager (Aurora Funds Management Limited), which terminated on 15 December 2013. Andrew Barnes received a management fee to that date for managing the Portfolio.

Additional information on the remuneration of executive directors and key management personnel is given in Note 12 of the Financial Statements.

The Directors' remuneration for the year ended 30 June 2014 is detailed in the following table. There was no accrued long service leave for any director at 30 June 2014.

Name of Director	Base fee \$	Superannuation \$	Accrued Annual Leave	Total \$
Andrew Brown (resigned 31 Oct 2013)	13,333	-	-	13,333
Andrew Barnes	27,083	-	-	27,083
Alastair Davidson (resigned 1 Mar 2014)	10,000	-	-	10,000
John Reynolds	30,000	2,775	-	32,775
Ben Heap	262,500	14,583	2,976	280,059
Michael Shepherd	15,000	1,387	-	16,387
TOTAL	357,916	18,745	2,976	379,637

The Directors' remuneration for the year ended 30 June 2013 is detailed in the following table. There was no accrued annual leave or long service leave for any director at 30 June 2013.

Name of Director	Base fee \$	Superannuation \$	Total \$
Andrew Brown (Chairman)	41,800	-	41,800
John Reynolds	30,000	2,700	32,700
Andrew Barnes	-	-	
Alastair Davidson	5,000	-	5,000
TOTAL	76,800	2,700	79,500

No Director of the Company has received or become entitled to receive a benefit, other than a remuneration benefit as disclosed in the notes to the financial statements, by reason of a contract made by the Company or a related entity with the Director or with a firm of which they are a member, or with a Company in which they have a substantial interest.

The Company lent \$5,073,304 to the Managing Director to acquire 10,569,384 ordinary shares on 3 December 2013 (the grant date) as part of the Long Term Incentive Plan, subject to vesting terms, as approved by shareholders at the Annual General Meeting in October 2013. These share have not vested and therefore have not been included in share capital. The shares will vest in three equal tranches on the later of the first, second and third anniversary of the grant date, and the share price reaching \$0.64, \$0.80 or \$0.96 respectively for each tranche. The Company estimates the fair value of this director/employee share benefit is \$1,312,012 at the grant date.

On 17 December (the grant date), the Company issued 1,685,000 options with an exercise price of \$0.45 and a maturity date of 30 November 2017 and 1,685,000 options with an exercise price of \$0.60 and a maturity date of 30 November 2018 to the Chairman, as part of the consideration for the repurchase of the investment management contract as approved by shareholders at the Annual General Meeting in October 2013. These options are subject to vesting conditions, namely the share price being above \$0.60 on 30 November 2015 for the first tranche, and above \$0.70 on 30 November 2016 for the second tranche. The Company estimates the fair value of this director/ employee share benefit is \$137,917 at the grant date.

Shareholdings of key management personnel and their related entities

For the year ended 30 June 2014

Ordinary Shares	Balance at 1 Jul 2013	Shares held on appointment	Shares acquired/ (disposed)	Shares issued upon option exercise	Balance at 30 Jun
2014	1 Jul 2013	аррошинени	(disposed)	option exercise	
Andrew Barnes	5,672,744	-	1,315,163	-	6,987,907
Peter Friend (appointed 10 Feb 2014)	-	-	-	-	-
Alastair Davidson (resigned 1 Mar 2014	4) -	-	327,674	-	327,674
Ben Heap (appointed 29 Nov 2013)	-	10,569,384	100,000	-	10,669,384
	5,672,744	10,569,384	1,742,837	-	17,984,965

For the year ended 30 Jun 2013

Ordinary Shares	Balance at 1 Jul 2013	Shares held on appointment	Shares acquired/ (disposed)	Shares issued upon option exercise	Balance at 30 Jun 2014
Andrew Brown	660,770	-	(90,000)	-	570,770
John Reynolds	40,000	-	-	-	40,000
Andrew Barnes	-	5,672,744	-	-	5,672,744
Alastair Davidson	-	-	-	-	-
Adrian Redlich (resigned 28 Mar 2013)	5,904,292	-	(5,641,744)	-	262,548
	6,605,062	5,672,744	(5,731,744)	-	6,546,062

Key management personnel transactions concerning dividends and ordinary shares are on the same terms and conditions applicable to ordinary members.

This concludes the Remuneration Report which has been audited.

INSURANCE OF DIRECTORS

During the financial year, the Company has given indemnity and paid insurance premiums to insure Directors against liabilities for costs and expenses incurred by them in defending any legal proceedings arising out of their conduct while acting in the capacity of Directors of the Company, other than conduct involving a wilful breach of duty in relation to the Company. During the year, premiums were paid in respect of the key management personnel liability and legal expenses insurance contract. Details of the nature of the liabilities covered and the amount of premiums paid have not been disclosed as disclosure is prohibited under the terms of the contract.

INDEMNIFICATION OF AUDITORS

To the extent permitted by law, the Company has agreed to indemnify its auditors, Ernst & Young, as part of the terms of its audit engagement agreement against claims by third parties arising from the audit (for an unspecified amount). No payment has been made to indemnify Ernst & Young during or since the financial year.

PROCEEDINGS ON BEHALF OF THE COMPANY

There are no legal or other proceedings being made on behalf of the Company or against the Company as at the date of this report.

NON-AUDIT SERVICES

No non-audit services have been provided by the Auditor or by another person on the Auditor's behalf during the year. This statement has been made in accordance with advice provided by the Company's audit committee and has been endorsed by a resolution of that committee.

AUDITOR'S INDEPENDENCE DECLARATION

The lead auditor's independence declaration for the year ended 30 June 2014 has been received and can be found on page 28.

Signed in accordance with a resolution of the Board of Directors.

Ben Heap Managing Director

Dated this 20th day of August 2014 at Sydney

AUDITOR'S INDEPENDENCE DECLARATION



Ernst & Young 680 George Street Sydney NSW 2000 Australia GPO Box 2646 Sydney NSW 2001

> Tel: +61 2 9248 5555 Fax: +61 2 9248 5959 www.ey.com/au

AUDITOR'S INDEPENDENCE DECLARATION TO THE DIRECTORS OF AUSTRALASIAN WEALTH INVESTMENTS LIMITED

In relation to our audit of the financial report of Australasian Wealth Investments Limited for the financial year ended 30 June 2014, to the best of my knowledge and belief, there have been no contraventions of the auditor independence requirements of the Corporations Act 2001 or any applicable code of professional conduct.

Ernst & Young

Aprolle Ge

Jonathan Pye

Partner

Dated this 20th day of August 2014 at Sydney

A member firm of Ernst & Young Global Limited Liability limited by a scheme approved under Professional Standards Legislation

STATEMENT OF COMPREHENSIVE INCOME

	Notes	2014 \$	2013 \$
Continuing operations			
Dividend income from subsidiaries	3	1,650,000	-
Interest income from financial assets	3	126,845	309,504
Change in fair value of financial assets at fair value through profit and loss		(6,174,617)	(6,569,635)
Other			23,337
Total Income		(4,397,772)	(6,236,794)
Accounting and administrative costs		(65,711)	(56,210)
Management fees		(109,458)	(201,310)
Termination of investment management contract		(900,000)	-
Audit fees	11	(41,873)	(48,019)
Employee costs		(459,026)	-
Directors' fees		(92,330)	(79,500)
Employee benefit expense	4	(98,789)	-
Travel and accommodation		(86,058)	-
Professional fees - Independent Expert		(29,545)	-
Rent		(35,320)	-
Other expenses		(408,652)	(141,773)
Total expenses		(2,326,762)	(526,812)
Loss before income tax		(6,724,534)	(6,763,606)
Income tax benefit / (expense)	6		(241,910)
Loss for the year		(6,724,534)	(7,005,516)
Other comprehensive income, net of income tax			
Total comprehensive loss for the year		(6,724,534)	(7,005,516)
Basic earnings per share (cents per share)	16	(8.07) cents	(24.57) cents
Diluted earnings per share (cents per share)		(7.36) cents	(24.57) cents

The above Statement of Comprehensive Income should be read in conjunction with the accompanying notes.

STATEMENT OF FINANCIAL POSITION

	Notes	2014 \$	2013 \$
ASSETS			
Cash and cash equivalents	15(b)	3,383,947	2,875,399
Trade and other receivables	5	1,348,096	3,126,124
Prepayments		7,541	10,670
Rental deposit		67,821	-
Financial assets at fair value through profit and loss	7	34,795,273	7,833,442
Total assets		39,602,678	13,845,635
LIABILITIES			
Sundry payables		176,482	73,665
Trade payables	8	2,375,168	
Total liabilities		2,551,650	73,665
Net assets		37,051,028	13,771,970
Equity			
Issued capital	9	58,522,440	28,617,637
Employee Benefit reserve	4	98,789	-
Retained earnings	10	(21,570,201)	(14,845,667)
Total equity		37,051,028	13,771,970

The above Statement of Financial Position should be read in conjunction with the accompanying notes.

STATEMENT OF CHANGES IN EQUITY

	Issued Capital \$	Retained earnings \$	Employee Benefit Reserve \$	Total Equity \$
Balance as at 1 July 2012	28,629,952	(7,840,151)	-	20,789,801
Comprehensive loss for the year	-	(7,005,516)	-	(7,005,516)
Shares bought back	(12,315)			(12,315)
Balance as at 30 June 2013	28,617,637	(14,845,667)		13,771,970
Balance as at 1 July 2013	28,617,637	(14,845,667)	-	13,771,970
Comprehensive loss for the year	-	(6,724,534)	-	(6,724,534)
Shares issued	31,346,376	-	-	31,346,376
Capital raising costs	(1,441,573)	-	-	(1,441,573)
Employee benefit share reserve			98,789	98,789
Balance as at 30 June 2014	58,522,440	(21,570,201)	98,789	37,051,028

The above Statement of Changes in Equity should be read in conjunction with the accompanying notes.

STATEMENT OF CASH FLOWS

	Notes	2014 \$	2013
Cash flows from operating activities			
Interest received		126,845	309,504
Dividends received		350,000	-
Other income received		-	23,337
Employee costs		(437,255)	-
Investment manager's fees paid		(1,025,152)	(209,148)
Other expenses paid		(698,430)	(339,421)
Net cash (used in)/provided by operating activities	15(a)	(1,683,992)	(215,728)
Cash flows from investing activities			
Repayments of loans		-	7,375,965
Proceeds from sale of investments		3,943,477	5,526,045
Rental deposit		(67,820)	-
Purchase of investments		(31,587,922)	(9,608,162)
Net cash provided by/(used in) investing activities		(27,712,265)	3,293,848
Cash flows from financing activities			
Issue of shares (net of capital raising costs)		29,904,805	-
On market buyback of shares			(12,315)
Net cash (outflow)/inflow from financing activities		29,904,805	(12,315)
Net increase/(decrease) in cash and cash equivalents		508,548	3,065,805
Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of the year		2,875,399	(190,406)
Cash and cash equivalents at the end of the year	15(b)	3,383,947	2,875,399

 ${\it The\ above\ statement\ of\ cash\ flows\ should\ be\ read\ in\ conjunction\ with\ the\ accompanying\ notes.}$

NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

1. REPORTING ENTITY

Australasian Wealth Investments Limited is a company domiciled in Australia. The financial statements of Australasian Wealth Investments Limited are for the year ended 30 June 2014. The Company is a profit-making entity and is primarily involved in making investments and deriving revenue and investment income from unlisted securities in Australia.

2. SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES

(a) Basis of Preparation

This general purpose financial report has been prepared in accordance with Australian Accounting Standards, including Australian Accounting Interpretations, other authoritative pronouncements of the Australian Accounting Standards Board and the Corporations Act 2001.

Australian Accounting Standards set out accounting policies that the AASB has concluded would result in a financial report containing relevant and reliable information about transactions, events and conditions to which they apply. Compliance with Australian Accounting Standards ensures that the financial statements and notes also comply with International Financial Reporting Standards.

The financial report covers Australasian Wealth Investments Limited which is a listed public company, incorporated and domiciled in Australia. The financial report has been prepared on an accruals basis, and is based on historical cost, with the exception of valuation of investments as described in Note 2 below.

The financial statements were authorised for issue by the board of directors on 20th August 2014.

The following significant accounting policies have been adopted in the preparation and presentation of the financial report. The accounting policies have been consistently applied, unless otherwise stated.

ADOPTION OF NEW AND REVISED ACCOUNTING STANDARDS

The Company has adopted all of the new and revised standards and interpretations issued by Australian Accounting Standards Board that are relevant to its operations and effective for the current reporting period. The adoption of these new and revised standard and interpretations did not have a material impact on the financial statements of the Company.

New or revised Standards and Interpretations that are first effective in the current reporting period

The Company has adopted all of the new and revised Standards and Interpretations issued by the Australian Accounting Standards Board (the AASB) that are relevant to their operations and effective for the reporting period.

New and revised Standards and amendments thereof and Interpretations effective for the current half-year that are relevant to the Company include:

AASB 10 'Consolidated Financial Statements', AASB 2013-5 "Amendments to Australian Accounting Standards - Investment Entities", and AASB 2011-7 'Amendments to Australian Accounting Standards arising from the consolidation and Joint Arrangements standards;

- AASB 119 'Employee Benefits' (2011) and AASB 2011-10 'Amendments to Australian Accounting Standards arising from AASB 119 (2011);
- AASB 13 'Fair Value Measurement'

IMPACT OF THE APPLICATION OF AASB 10

The Company has early adopted the amendments to AASB 10 for "investment entities" to reach the conclusion to not consolidate investee companies under AASB 10. No differences were found and therefore no adjustments to any of the carrying amounts in the interim financial statements are required as a result of the adoption of AASB 10 investment entities exemptions.

The management believes that the Company meets the definition of an investment entity, based on the following:

- it has more than one investment;
- it has more than one investor;
- it has investors that are not related parties of the Company; and
- it has ownership interests in the form of equity or similar interests.

In addition, the Company has committed to shareholders its intention to provide dividend income and capital gains from its investments, and will measure the performance of its investments on a fair value basis. The Company has internal management reporting on a fair value basis, and the exit strategies for all investments are assessed initially at time of acquisition in the investment paper submitted to the Board. At the fair value reviews conducted twice a year, the potential exit strategies are updated.

Management has reviewed its control assessments in accordance with AASB 10 and has concluded that there is no effect on the classification (as subsidiaries or otherwise) of any of the Company's investees held during the period or comparative periods covered by these financial statements.

IMPACT OF THE APPLICATION OF AASB 119

The revised standard AASB 119 has also changed the accounting for the Company's annual leave obligations. As the entity does not expect all annual leave to be taken within 12 months of the respective service being provided, annual leave obligations are now classified as long-term employee benefits in their entirety. This changed the measurement of these obligations, as the entire obligation is now measured on a discounted basis and no longer split into a short-term and a long-term portion. However, the impact of this change was nil since the Company has not had employees until 1 December 2013.

IMPACT OF THE APPLICATION OF AASB 13

AASB 13 establishes a single source of guidance under Australian Accounting Standards for all fair value measurements and does not change when the Company is required to use fair value, but rather provides guidance on how to measure fair value under Australian Accounting Standards. AASB 13 defines fair value as an exit price. As a result of the guidance in AASB 13, the Company re-assessed its policies for measuring fair values, in particular, its valuation inputs such as non-performance risk for fair value measurement of liabilities. AASB 13 also requires additional disclosures.

Application of AASB 13 has not materially impacted the fair value measurements of the Company. Additional disclosures where required, are provided in the individual notes relating to the assets and liabilities whose fair values were determined.

COMPLIANCE WITH IFRS

The financial report complies with Australian Accounting Standards as issued by the Australian Accounting Standards Board, and International Financial Reporting Standards (IFRS) as issued by the International Accounting Standards Board.

The preparation of the financial statements in conformity with IFRS requires the use of certain critical accounting estimates and judgments, which are included below.

INVESTMENTS AT FAIR VALUE

The Company's investments are all measured at fair value through profit or loss in accordance with AASB 9: Financial Instruments. The fair values of the Company's listed investments are determined from the amount quoted on the primary exchange of the country of domicile. If listed investment is measured at fair value and has a bid price and an ask price, fair value is based on a price within the bid-ask spread that is most representative of fair value and allows the use of midmarket pricing or other pricing conventions that are used by market participants as a practical expedient for fair value measurement within a bid-ask spread. The fair value of the Company's unlisted investments at fair value is determined primarily using discounted cash flow valuation techniques. In the absence of sufficient information to perform a discounted cash flow analysis other valuation techniques may be used, including consideration of the instruments cost price, the price at which any recent transaction in the security may have been effected, the liquidity of the security, the size of the holding having regard to the total amount of such security on issue, the strategic nature of the holding and the geographic or sector to which the security provides exposure. Changes in the fair value of investments are recognised in the Statement of Comprehensive Income.

Transaction costs directly attributable to the acquisition of the investments are expensed in the Statement of Comprehensive Income as incurred.

IMPAIRMENT OF FINANCIAL ASSETS

The Company assesses at each reporting date whether a financial asset or group of financial assets classified as loans and receivables is impaired. Evidence of impairment may include indications that the debtor or a group of debtors is experiencing significant financial difficulty, default or delinquency in interest or principal payments, the probability that they will enter bankruptcy or other financial reorganisation and where observable data indicate that there is a measurable decrease in the estimated future cash flows, such as changes in arrears or economic conditions that correlate with defaults. If there is objective evidence that an impairment loss has been incurred, the amount of the loss is measured as the difference between the asset's carrying amount and the present value of estimated future cash flows (excluding future expected credit losses that have not yet been incurred) discounted using the asset's original effective interest rate. The carrying amount of the asset is reduced through the use of an allowance account and the amount of the loss is recognised in profit or loss as 'impairment expense'.

Impaired debts together with the associated allowance are written off when there is no realistic prospect of future recovery and all collateral has been realised or has been transferred to the Company. If, in a subsequent period, the amount of the estimated impairment loss increases or decreases because of an event occurring after the impairment was recognised, the previously recognised impairment loss is increased or reduced. If a previous write-off is later recovered, the recovery is credited to the 'impairment expense'.

Interest revenue on an impaired financial asset is recognised using the rate of interest used to discount the future cash flows for the purpose of measuring the impairment loss.

OFFSETTING FINANCIAL INSTRUMENTS

Financial assets and financial liabilities are offset and the net amount reported in the Statement of Financial Position if, and only if, there is a currently enforceable legal right to offset the recognised amounts and there is an intention to settle on a net basis, or to realise the asset and settle the liability simultaneously. This is generally not the case with master netting agreements unless one party to the agreement defaults and the related assets and liabilities are presented gross in the Statement of Financial Position.

FOREIGN CURRENCY TRANSLATION

The functional and presentation currency of the Company as determined in accordance with AASB 121: The Effects of Changes in Foreign Exchange Rates is the Australian dollar.

Transactions denominated in foreign currencies are translated into Australian currency at the foreign currency exchange rate ruling at the date of the transaction. Monetary assets and liabilities denominated in foreign currencies are translated to Australian Dollars at the foreign currency closing exchange rate ruling at the Statement of Financial Position date.

Foreign currency exchange differences arising on translations, and realised gains and losses on disposal or settlements of monetary assets and liabilities, are recognised in the Statement of Comprehensive Income. Non-monetary assets and liabilities denominated in the foreign currencies that are measured at fair value are translated to Australian dollars at the foreign currency closing exchange rates ruling at the dates that the values were determined. Foreign currency exchange differences relating to monetary items, including cash and cash equivalents, are presented separately in the Statement of Comprehensive Income.

INVESTMENT INCOME

Dividend income

Dividend income is recognised on the applicable ex-dividend date.

Net changes in fair value of investments

Realised and unrealised gains and losses on investments measured at fair value through profit or loss are recognised in the Statement of Comprehensive Income.

SHARE-BASED PAYMENTS TO EMPLOYEES AND DIRECTORS

Employees (including executive directors) of the Company receive remuneration in the form of share-based payments, whereby employees render services as consideration for equity instruments (equity-settled transactions).

The cost of equity-settled transactions is determined by the fair value at the date when the grant is made using an appropriate valuation model. The cost is recognised, together with a corresponding increase in other capital reserves in equity, over the period in which the performance and/or service conditions are fulfilled in employee benefits expense. The cumulative expense recognised for equity-settled transactions at each reporting date until the vesting date reflects the extent to which the vesting period has expired and the Group's best estimate of the number of equity instruments that will ultimately vest.

The statement of profit or loss expense or credit for a period represents the movement in cumulative expense recognised as at the beginning and end of that period and is recognised in employee benefits expense.

INCOME TAX

The Company is part of a tax group. The income tax expense (revenue) for the year comprises current income tax expense (income) and deferred tax expense (income).

Current income tax expense charged to profit or loss is the tax payable on taxable income. Current tax liabilities (assets) are measured at the amounts expected to be paid to (recovered from) the relevant taxation authority.

Deferred income tax expense reflects movements in deferred tax asset and deferred tax liability balances during the year as well as unused tax losses.

Current and deferred income tax expense (income) is charged or credited outside profit or loss when the tax relates to items that are recognised outside profit and loss.

No deferred income tax is recognised from the initial recognition of an asset or liability, excluding a business combination, where there is no effect on accounting or taxable profit or loss.

Deferred tax assets and liabilities are calculated at the tax rates that are expected to apply to the period when the asset is realised or the liability is settled and their measurement also reflects the manner in which management expects to recover or settle the carrying amount of the related asset or liability.

Deferred tax assets relating to temporary differences and unused tax losses are recognised only to the extent that it is probable that future taxable profit will be available against which the benefits of the deferred tax asset can be utilised. Unrecognised deferred tax assets are reassessed at each reporting date and are recognised only to the extent that it has become probable that future taxable profits will allow the deferred tax asset to be recovered.

Current tax assets and liabilities are offset where a legally enforceable right of set-off exists and it is intended that net settlement or simultaneous realisation and settlement of the respective asset and liability will occur. Deferred tax assets and liabilities are offset where: (a) a legally enforceable right of set-off exists; (b) the deferred tax assets and liabilities relate to income taxes levied by the same taxation authority on either the same taxable entity or different taxable entities where it is intended that net settlement or simultaneous realisation and settlement of the respective assets and liability will occur in future periods in which significant amounts of deferred tax assets or liabilities are expected to be recovered or settled.

REVENUE RECOGNITION

Dividend income

Dividends and distributions are recognised on the applicable ex-dividend date.

Net changes in fair value of investments

Interest Income is recognised as it accrues, taking into account the effective yield on the financial asset.

Other income

Other income is recognised to the extent that it is probable that the economic benefits will flow to the Company and when the revenue can be reliably measured.

CASH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS

Cash and cash equivalents include cash on hand, deposits held at call with bank, other short term highly liquid investments with original maturities of three months or less, and bank overdrafts.

For the purposes of the Statement of Cash Flows, cash includes deposits held at call with financial institutions net of bank overdrafts. Bank overdrafts are shown within short-term borrowings in current liabilities on the Statement of Financial Position.

GOODS AND SERVICES TAX (GST)

Revenues, expenses and assets are recognised net of the amount of GST, except where the amount of GST incurred is not recoverable from the Australian Tax Office. In these circumstances the GST is recognised as part of the cost of acquisition of the asset or as part of an item of the expense. Receivables and payables in the Statement of Financial Position are shown inclusive of GST.

Cash flows are presented in the Statement of Cash Flows on a gross basis, except the GST component of investing and financing activities, which are disclosed as operating cash flows.

EARNINGS PER SHARE

Basic and diluted earnings per share including realised profits and losses on the investment portfolio are calculated by dividing profit attributable to members of the Company by the weighted average number of ordinary shares outstanding during the year, adjusted for any bonus element.

SHARE CAPITAL

Ordinary shares are classified as equity. Incremental costs directly attributable to the issue of new shares or options are shown in equity as a deduction, net of tax, from the proceeds.

NEW STANDARDS AND INTERPRETATIONS ADOPTED

Australian Accounting Standards and Interpretations that have recently been issued or amended, but are not yet effective, have been adopted by the Company in the presentation of this financial report. The following standards, amendments to standards and interpretations have been identified as those which apply to the Company in the period of initial application:

(i) AASB 10: Consolidated Financial Statements

AASB 10 established a new control model that applies to all entities. It replaces parts of AASB 127 Consolidated and Separate Financial Statements dealing with the accounting for consolidated financial statements and UIG-112 Consolidation Special Purpose Entities.

The new control model broadens the situations when an entity is considered to be controlled by another entity and includes new guidance for applying the model to specific situations, including when acting as a manager may give control, the impact of potential voting rights and when holding less than a majority voting rights may give control.

Consequential amendments were also made to other standards via AASB 2011-7.

AASB 10 is applicable to annual reporting periods beginning on or after 1 January 2013. These changes are not likely to have a material impact on the Company's financial statement. The Company has early adopted the amendments to AASB 10 for "investment entities" to reach the conclusion to not consolidate investee companies under AASB 10. No differences were found and therefore no adjustments to any of the carrying amounts in the interim financial statements are required as a result of the adoption of AASB 10 investment entities exemptions.

The management believes that the Company meets the definition of an investment entity, based on the following:

- it has more than one investment;
- it has more than one investor;
- it has investors that are not related parties of the Company; and
- it has ownership interests in the form of equity or similar interests.

In addition, the Company has committed to shareholders its intention to provide dividend income and capital gains from investments, and will measure the performance of its investments on a fair value basis.

Management has reviewed its control assessments in accordance with AASB 10 and has concluded that there is no effect on the classification (as subsidiaries or otherwise) of any of the Company's investees held during the period or comparative periods covered by these financial statements.

(ii) AASB 13: Fair Value Measurement

This standard is effective for annual periods beginning on or after January 1, 2013. The standard improves consistency and reduces complexity by providing a precise definition of fair value and a single source of fair value measurement and disclosure requirements for use across AASBs. If an asset or a liability measured at fair value has a bid price and an ask price, the standard requires valuation to be based on a price within the bid-ask spread that is most representative of fair value

and allows the use of mid-market pricing or other pricing conventions that are used by market participants as a practical expedient for fair value measurement within a bid-ask spread.

AASB 13 is applicable to annual reporting periods beginning on or after 1 January 2013. These changes are not likely to have a material impact on the Company's financial statement.

AASB 13 establishes a single source of guidance under Australian Accounting Standards for all fair value measurements and does not change when the Company is required to use fair value, but rather provides guidance on how to measure fair value under Australian Accounting Standards. AASB 13 defines fair value as an exit price. As a result of the guidance in AASB 13, the Company re-assessed its policies for measuring fair values, in particular, its valuation inputs such as non-performance risk for fair value measurement of liabilities. AASB 13 also requires additional disclosures.

Application of AASB 13 has not materially impacted the fair value measurements of the Company. Additional disclosures where required, are provided in the individual notes relating to the assets and liabilities whose fair values were determined.

NEW STANDARDS AND INTERPRETATIONS NOT YET ADOPTED

Australian Accounting Standards and Interpretations that have recently been issued or amended, but are not yet effective, have not been adopted by the Company in the presentation of this financial report. The following standards, amendments to standards and interpretations have been identified as those which may apply to the Company in the period of initial application:

(i) AASB 2012-3 - Offsetting Financial Assets and Financial Liabilities

AASB 2012-3 adds application guidance to AASB 132 Financial Instruments: Presentation to address inconsistencies identified in applying some of the offsetting criteria of AASB 132, including clarifying the meaning of "currently has a legally enforceable right of set-off" and that some gross settlement systems may be considered equivalent to net settlement.

AASB 2012-3 is applicable to annual reporting periods beginning on or after 1 January 2014. These changes are not likely to have a material impact on the Company's financial statement.

(ii) AASB 9: Financial Instruments

AASB 9 includes requirements for the classification and measurement of financial assets. It was further amended by AASB 2014-1 to reflect amendments to the accounting for financial liabilities, and is effective for periods commencing after 1 January 2018

These requirements improve and simplify the approach for classification and measurement of financial assets compared with the requirements of AASB 139. The main changes are described below.

- a. Financial assets that are debt instruments will be classified based on (1) the objective of the entity's business model for managing the financial assets; (2) the characteristics of the contractual cash flows.
- b. Allows an irrevocable election on initial recognition to present gains and losses on investments in equity instruments that are not held for trading in other comprehensive income. Dividends in respect of these investments that are a return on investment can be recognised in profit or loss and there is no impairment or recycling on disposal of the instrument.

- c. Financial assets can be designated and measured at fair value through profit or loss at initial recognition if doing so eliminates or significantly reduces a measurement or recognition inconsistency that would arise from measuring assets or liabilities, or recognising the gains and losses on them, on different bases.
- d. Where the fair value option is used for financial liabilities the change in fair value is to be accounted for as follows:
 - The change attributable to changes in credit risk are presented in other comprehensive income (OCI)
 - The remaining change is presented in profit or loss

If this approach creates or enlarges an accounting mismatch in the profit or loss, the effect of the changes in credit risk are also presented in profit or loss.

Consequential amendments were also made to other standards as a result of AASB 9, introduced by AASB 2009-11 and superseded by AASB 2010-7 and 2010-10. The AASB issued a revised version of AASB 9 (AASB 2013-9) during December 2013. The revised standard incorporates three primary changes:

- 1. New hedge accounting requirements including changes to hedge effectiveness testing, treatment of hedging costs, risk components that can be hedged and disclosures
- 2. Entities may elect to apply only the accounting for gains and losses from own credit risk without applying the other requirements of AASB 9 at the same time

In February 2014, the IASB tentatively decided that the mandatory effective date for AASB 9 will be 1 January 2018. These changes are not likely to have a material impact on the Company's financial statement.

(iii) AASB 2013-3: Amendments to AASB 136 - Recoverable Amount Disclosures for **Non-Financial Assets**

AASB 2013-3 amends the disclosure requirements in AASB 136 Impairment of Assets. The amendments include the requirement to disclose additional information about the fair value measurement when the recoverable amount of impaired assets is based on fair value less costs of disposal.

AASB 2013-3 is applicable to annual reporting periods beginning on or after 1 January 2014. The Company does not expect that any adjustments will be necessary as the result of applying the revised rules.

(iv) AASB 2013-4: Amendments to Australian Accounting Standards - Novation of Derivatives and Continuation of Hedge Accounting [AASB 139]

AASB 2013-4 amends AASB 139 to permit the continuation of hedge accounting in specified circumstances where a derivative, which has been designated as a hedging instrument, is novated from one counterparty to a central counterparty as a consequence of laws or regulations. AASB 2013-4 is applicable to annual reporting periods beginning on or after 1 January 2014. The Company does not expect that any adjustments will be necessary as the result of applying the revised rules.

(v) AASB 1031: Materiality

The revised AASB 1031 is an interim standard that cross-references to other Standards and the Framework (issued December 2013) that contain guidance on materiality. AASB 1031 will be withdrawn when references to AASB 1031 in all Standards and Interpretations have been removed.

(vi) AASB 2013-9: Amendments to Australian Accounting Standards - Conceptual Framework, Materiality and Financial Instruments

The Standard contains three main parts and makes amendments to a number Standards and Interpretations.

- Part A of AASB 2013-9 makes consequential amendments arising from the issuance of AASB CF 2013-1.
- Part B makes amendments to particular Australian Accounting Standards to delete references to AASB 1031 and also makes minor editorial amendments to various other standards.
- Part C makes amendments to a number of Australian Accounting Standards, including incorporating Chapter 6 Hedge Accounting into AASB 9 Financial Instruments.

FUNCTIONAL AND PRESENTATION CURRENCY

The functional and presentation currency of the Company is Australian dollars.

COMPARATIVES

Where necessary, comparative information has been reclassified to be consistent with current reporting period.

CRITICAL ACCOUNTING ESTIMATES AND JUDGEMENTS

Estimates and judgements are continually evaluated and are based on historical experience and other factors, including expectation of future events that may have a financial impact on the entity and that are believed to be reasonable under the circumstances. Estimates of future cash flows have been used to estimate fair value as detailed in Note 14.

The Company has not recognised deferred tax assets relating to carried forward tax losses on the basis that it does not expect to derive sufficient future capital gains to utilise the current losses within a 3 to 5 year time period.

3. REVENUE FROM CONTINUING OPERATIONS

	2014 \$	2013 \$
Dividend Income InvestSMART Group	1,050,000	
Dividend Income Yourshare Group	600,000	-
Interest received	126,845	309,504
Other income		23,337
	1,776,845	332,841

Dividends are received or receivable from subsidiaries companies and are recorded as income on the books close date for entitlement.

4. EMPLOYEE BENEFIT EXPENSE

	2014 \$	2013
Long Term Incentive Plan (LTIP)	94,941	-
Company issued options	3,848	
	98,789	

The cost of the LTIP shares and Company issued options have been estimated using Monte-Carlo simulation and the Black-Scholes methodology and amortised to their vesting dates. A summary of the terms of the LTIP are included in the Directors' report.

5. TRADE AND OTHER RECEIVABLES

	2014 \$	2013
Unsettled sales	-	3,116,836
Dividends receivable	1,300,000	-
GST receivable	48,096	9,288
	1,348,096	3,126,124

Receivables are non-interest bearing and unsecured.

The credit risk exposure of the Company in relation to receivables is the carrying amount.

6. INCOME TAX

	2014 \$	2013 \$
(a) Income tax expense recognised in the Statement of Comprehensive Income		
The components of income tax expense:		
Current income tax (expense) benefit	2,017,360	(241,910)
Deferred tax income relating to the origination and reversal of temporary differences	(2,017,360)	
Total income tax expense		(241,910)
(b) Income tax expense		
The prima facie income tax benefit on accounting profit reconciles to income tax benefit as follows:		
Prima facie income tax benefit calculated at 30% (2013: 30%) on the operating profit before unrealised gains/(losses) on the financial asset at fair value through profit or loss	269,685	57,561
Add/(Less) effect of:		
De-recognition of current year and prior year deferred tax benefit	(2,017,360)	(299,471)
Unrealised loss on investments	1,747,675	
Income tax (expense)/benefit (before realised gains/(losses) on investment portfolio		(241,910)

Whilst deferred tax assets from unrealised capital losses were not recognised in the financial reports, the benefit of these losses will still be available to the Company in the future, if income of an appropriate nature is earned. The deductible temporary differences and tax losses do not expire under current tax legislation.

(c) Deferred tax assets and liabilities

Deferred tax assets and liabilities are only offset where there is a legally enforceable right of offset and there is an intention to settle the balances net. The following is an analysis of the deferred tax balances (after offset) for balance sheet purposes:

	2014	2014 2013
	\$ \$	
Deferred tax assets	_	_
Deferred tax assets		
	-	_

At 30 June 2014, realised and unrealised capital and trading losses have not been recognised as their future recovery is uncertain or not currently anticipated. The deferred tax assets not recognised are as follows:

	2014	2013 \$
Realised capital losses	16,414,990	-
Unrealised capital losses	5,825,584	4,808,034
Revenue losses	849,388	299,471

Unrealised capital losses of \$5,825,584 not recognised arises from the impairment charge against the Company's holding in van Eyk Holdings Limited at balance sheet date. Additionally, the Company has experienced revenue losses for the last three years. The Australian Accounting Standards impose a stringent test for the recognition of a deferred tax asset where there is a history of recent tax losses. The Company has not recognised any tax assets arising from capital or revenue losses until a return to taxable profits has been demonstrated.

	2014	2013
Deferred tax assets comprises the estimated expenses at current income tax rates on the following items:	\$	\$
Temporary differences	-	-
Tax losses		
Total provision		

(d) Reconciliations

The overall movement in the deferred tax account is as follows:

	2014 \$	2013
Opening balance	-	241,910
(Charge)/credit to the Statement of Comprehensive Income		(241,910)
Closing balance		

7. INVESTMENT

	2014 \$	2013 \$
Digital distribution investments	19,414,461	-
Intelligent Investor group	6,890,776	-
van Eyk group	7,490,036	6,657,810
AWI Ventures	1,000,000	-
Other		1,175,632
Financial assets at fair value through profit and loss	34,795,273	7,833,442
8. TRADE CREDITORS		
	2014 \$	2013 \$
Intelligent Investor final payment	2,300,000	57,973
Yourshare group final payment	75,168	-
Management fees		15,694
	2,375,168	73,667

Payables are non-interest bearing and unsecured.

There is a contingent payment of \$319,800 that may increase or decrease the final payment for Intelligent Investor, depending on revenue achieved to 31 December 2014.

9. ISSUED CAPITAL

			2014 \$	2013
Ordinary shares			58,522,441	28,617,637
	2014 No.	2014 \$	2013 No.	2013 \$
Opening balance	28,506,255	28,617,637	28,535,436	28,629,952
Share issues during the year	82,379,105	29,904,804	-	-
Share buy backs during the year			(29,181)	(12,315)
Closing balance	110,885,360	58,522,441	28,506,255	28,617,637

At 30 June 2014, 110,885,360 ordinary shares were on issue (2013: 28,506,255). The increase of 82,379,105 represents shares issued during the year. An additional 10,569,384 were issued as part of the LTIP detailed in Note 12, but remain unvested at 30 June 2014.

(a) Terms and conditions

The Company has ordinary shares on issue. Holders of ordinary shares are entitled to receive dividends as declared from time to time and are entitled to one vote per share at shareholder meetings.

(b) Capital Management

The Board's policy is to maintain a strong capital base so as to maintain investor and market confidence. To achieve this the Board of Directors monitor the monthly investment performance of the investee companies, the Company's management expenses, and share price movements. The Company is not subject to any externally imposed capital requirements. Capital relates to equity attributable to investors.

The primary objective of the company's capital management is to ensure that it maintains healthy capital ratios to support its business and maximise shareholder value. The company manages its capital structure and makes adjustments to it in light of changes in economic conditions. To maintain or adjust the capital structure, the company may adjust the dividend payment to investors, capital returns or issue new shares.

No changes were made in the objectives, policies or processes for managing capital during the years ended 30 June 2014 and 30 June 2013.

10. RETAINED EARNINGS

	2014 \$	2013 \$
Opening balance	(14,845,667)	(7,840,151)
Profit/(loss) attributable to members of the Company	(6,724,534)	(7,005,516)
Closing balance	(21,570,201)	(14,845,667)
11. AUDITORS REMUNERATION		
	2014 \$	2013
Auditing and reviewing the financial reports		
Ernst and Young	41,873	48,019
	41,873	48,019

12. RELATED PARTY INFORMATION

(a) Key management personnel

The names of the persons who were key management personnel of the Company during the financial year were:

Andrew Barnes Ben Heap Peter Friend Alastair Davidson

(b) Key management personnel remuneration

Income paid to key management personnel by the Company and related parties in connection with the management of affairs of the Company were:

	Short-term Employee Benefit Cash Salary & Fees	Post-Employment Benefit Superannuation	Total
2014	393,692	18,367	412,059
2013	76,800	2,700	79,500

The directors' remuneration excludes insurance premiums paid and payable by the Company in respect of directors' liability insurance.

Apart from the details disclosed in this note, no key management personnel have entered into a material contract with the Company during the financial year.

The Board of Directors of Australasian Wealth Investments Limited is responsible for determining and reviewing compensation arrangements for the Managing Director. The Board of Directors assess the appropriateness of the nature and amount of emoluments of each Director on a periodic basis by reference to workload and market conditions. The overall objective is to ensure maximum stakeholder benefit from the retention of a high quality Board whilst constraining costs.

Key management personnel remuneration has been included in the remuneration report section of the Directors Report. The Company lent \$5,073,304 to the Managing Director to acquire 10,569,384 ordinary shares on 3 December 2013 (the grant date) as part of the Long Term Incentive Plan, subject to vesting terms, as approved by shareholders at the Annual General Meeting in October 2013. These share have not vested and therefore have not been included in share capital. The shares will vest in three equal tranches on the later of the first, second and third anniversary of the grant date, and the share price reaching \$0.64, \$0.80 or \$0.96 respectively for each tranche. The Company estimates the fair value of this director/employee share benefit is \$1,312,012 at the grant date.

On 17 December (the grant date), the Company issued 1,685,000 options with an exercise price of \$0.45 and a maturity date of 30 November 2017 and 1,685,000 options with an exercise price of \$0.60 and a maturity date of 30 November 2018 to the Chairman, as part of the consideration for the repurchase of the investment management contract as approved by shareholders at the Annual General Meeting in October 2013. These options are subject to vesting conditions, namely the share price being above \$0.60 on 30 November 2015 for the first tranche, and above \$0.70 on 30 November 2016 for the second tranche. The Company estimates the fair value of this director/ employee share benefit is \$137,917 at the grant date.

(c) Shareholdings of key management personnel and their related entities

For the year ended 30 June 2014

Ordinary Shares	Balance at 1 July 2013	Shares held on appointment	Shares acquired/ (disposed)	Shares issued upon option exercise	Balance at 30 June 2014
Andrew Barnes	5,672,744	-	1,315,163	-	6,987,907
Peter Friend (appointed 10 February 2014)	-	-	-	-	-
Alastair Davidson (resigned 1 March 2014)	-	-	327,674	-	327,674
Ben Heap (appointed 29 November 2013)		10,569,384	100,000		10,669,384
	5,672,744	10,569,384	1,742,837		17,984,965
For the year ended 30 June 2013					
. o. the year chack of calle zolo					
	Balance at 1 July 2013	Shares held on appointment	Shares acquired/ (disposed)	Shares issued upon option exercise	Balance at 30 June 2014
Andrew Brown	at 1 July	held on	acquired/	issued upon option	at 30 June
	at 1 July 2013	held on	acquired/ (disposed)	issued upon option	at 30 June 2014
Andrew Brown	at 1 July 2013	held on	acquired/ (disposed)	issued upon option	at 30 June 2014 570,770
Andrew Brown John Reynolds	at 1 July 2013 660,770 40,000	held on appointment	acquired/ (disposed)	issued upon option	30 June 2014 570,770 40,000
Andrew Brown John Reynolds Andrew Barnes	at 1 July 2013 660,770 40,000	held on appointment	acquired/ (disposed)	issued upon option	30 June 2014 570,770 40,000

Key management personnel transactions concerning dividends and ordinary shares are on the same terms and conditions applicable to ordinary members.

(d) Transactions with related parties

Transactions between related parties are on normal commercial terms and conditions no more favourable than those available to other parties unless otherwise stated.

Alastair Davidson was a director of Aurora Funds Management Limited ("Aurora") the Investment Manager, Aurora received \$1,009,458 (2013: \$59,686) in managements fees, including the termination fee. Andrew Barnes received \$1,009,458 (2013: \$59,686) in management fees from Aurora, pursuant to a sub-management agreement, including the termination fee.

In addition, Aurora was entitled to receive a performance fee of 15% p.a. of the gross return of the Portfolio that it is in excess of the ASX 300 Accumulation Index. In its capacity as manager, Aurora did not receive performance fees for the year ended 30 June 2014 (2013: Nil). The management contract was terminated in December 2013.

13. SEGMENT INFORMATION

The Company has only one reportable segment. The Company is engaged solely in investment activities conducted in Australia, deriving revenue from dividend income, interest income and capital gain from the sale of its investments.

14. FINANCIAL RISK MANAGEMENT

The Company's financial instruments consist mainly of deposits with banks, accounts receivable and payable.

AASB 7 Financial Instruments: Disclosures identify three types of risk associated with financial instruments (i.e. the Company's investments, receivables and payables:

(i) Credit risk

The standard defines this as the risk that one party to a financial instrument will cause a financial loss for the other party by failing to discharge an obligation.

The maximum exposure to credit risk, excluding the value of any collateral or other security, at balance date to recognised financial assets, is the carrying amount, net of any provisions for impairment of those assets, as disclosed in the statement of financial position and notes to the financial statements.

There are no other material amounts of collateral held as security at 30 June 2014.

Credit risk is managed as shown in Note 5 and with respect to receivables, and Note 15 for cash and cash equivalents. None of these assets are over-due or considered to be impaired.

(ii) Liquidity risk

The standard defines this as the risk that an entity will encounter difficulty in meeting obligations associated with financial liabilities.

The Investment Manager monitors the Company's cash-flow requirements daily taking into account upcoming dividends, tax payments and investment activity.

The Company's inward cash-flows depend upon the level of dividend and distribution revenue received. Should these decrease by a material amount, the Company would amend its outward cash-flows accordingly. As the Company's major cash outflows are the purchase of securities and dividends paid to shareholders, the level of both of these is managed by the Board and Investment Manager.

The assets of the Company are largely in the form of unlisted securities which may be difficult to liquidate in a timely fashion.

The table below analyses the Company's non-derivative financial liabilities in relevant maturity groupings based on the remaining period to the earliest possible contractual maturity date at the year-end date. The amounts in the table below are contractual undiscounted cash flows.

	Less than 1 month \$	More than 1 month \$	Total \$
At 30 June 2014			
Sundry payables	176,482	-	176,482
Trade and other payables		2,375,168	2,375,168
Total financial liabilities	176,482	2.375,168	2,551,650
At 30 June 2013			
Sundry payables	73,667		73,667
Total financial liabilities	73,667		73,667

(iii) Market risk

The standard defines this as the risk that the fair value or future cash flows of a financial instrument will fluctuate because of changes in market prices.

A general fall in market prices of 5 per cent and 10 per cent, if spread equally over all assets in the investment would lead to a reduction in the Company's equity and increase the reported loss by \$1,739,764 and \$3,479,527 respectively (2013: \$274,170 and \$548,341 respectively).

	2014 %	2013 %
Companies or securities representing over 5% of the investment portfolio at 30 June were:		
Intelligent Investor group	19.80	0.00
Yourshare group	35.68	0.00
InvestSmart group	20.10	0.00
Van Eyk Group Holdings	21.50	84.99
Straits Resources Limited	-	9.06
Lantern Hotel Group (formerly ING Real Estate Entertainment Fund)	-	5.93
	97.08	99.98

The Company is also not directly exposed to currency risk as all its investments are quoted in Australian dollars. The Company is engaged in investment activities conducted solely in Australia.

(iv) Derivative financial instruments

A derivative is a financial contract whose value depends on, or is derived from, underlying assets, liabilities or indices. Derivative transactions include a wide assortment of instruments, such as forwards, futures, options and swaps.

Derivatives are considered to be part of the investment process. The use of derivatives is an essential part of proper portfolio management. Derivatives are not managed in isolation. Consequently, the use of derivatives is multi-faceted and includes:

- (i) hedging to protect an asset of the company against a fluctuation in market values or to reduce volatility;
- (ii) as a substitute for physical securities; and
- (iii) adjustment of asset exposures within the parameters set out in the investment strategy.

Derivative financial instruments require no initial net investment or an initial net investment that is smaller than would be required for other types of contracts that would be expected to have a similar response to changes in market factors.

The Company holds the following derivative instruments:

Options

An option is a contractual arrangement under which the seller (writer) grants the purchaser (holder) the right, but not the obligation, either to buy (a call option) or sell (a put option) at or by a set date or during a set period, a specific amount of securities or a financial instrument at a predetermined price. The seller receives a premium from the purchaser in consideration for the assumption of future securities price. During the year, the Company held exchange traded options.

As at 30 June 2014, the notional principal amounts of derivatives held by the Company were as follows:

	Notional principal amounts 2014 \$	Notional principal amounts 2013 \$
Company issued ASX listed options		1,500
		1,500

(v) Interest rate risk

The Company's interest bearing financial assets expose it to risks associated with the effects of fluctuations in the prevailing levels of market interest rates on its financial position and cash flows.

Sensitivity analysis - interest rate risk

An increase of 75 basis points in interest rates over the reporting period would have increased the Company's profit by \$63,422 (2013: \$15,096). A decrease of 75 basis points would have an equal but opposite effect.

As at 30 June 2014, the Company's exposure to interest rate risk and the effective weighted average interest rate for each class of financial asset and financial liability is set out in the table below:

	Weighted average interest rate (% pa)	Floating interest rate \$	Non-interest bearing \$	Total \$
Financial assets				
Cash assets	1.50	3,383,947	-	3,383,947
Trade and other receivables		-	1,348,096	1,348,096
Prepayments		-	7,541	7,541
Rental deposit	1.50	67,821		67,821
Financial assets at fair value through profit or loss			34,795,273	34,795,273
		3,451,768	36,150,910	39,602,678
Financial liabilities				
Sundry payables			176,482	176,482
Trade and other payables		-	2,375,168	2,375,168
			2,551,650	2,551,650
Net financial assets		3,451,768	33,599,260	37,051,028

As at 30 June 2013, the Company's exposure to interest rate risk and the effective weighted average interest rate for each class of financial asset and financial liability is set out in the table below:

	Weighted average interest rate (% pa)	Floating interest rate \$	Non-interest bearing \$	Total \$
Financial assets				
Cash assets	2.60	2,875,399	-	2,875,399
Trade and other receivables			3,126,124	3,126,124
Financial assets at fair value through profit or loss			7,833,442	7,833,442
		2,875,399	10,959,566	13,834,965
Financial liabilities				
Trade and other payables			73,667	73,667
			73,667	73,667
Net financial assets		2,875,399	10,885,899	13,761,298

(vi) Fair value hierarchy

AASB 13 requires the Company to classify fair value measurements using a fair value hierarchy that reflects the subjectivity of the inputs used in making the measurements. The fair value hierarchy has the following levels:

- Level 1 Quoted prices (unadjusted) in active markets for identical assets or liabilities.
- Level 2 Inputs other than quoted prices included within level 1 that are observable for the asset or liability, either directly (that is, as prices) or indirectly (that is, derived from prices).
- Level 3 Inputs for the asset or liability that are not based on observable market data (that is, unobservable inputs).

The level in the fair value hierarchy within which the fair value measurement is categorised in its entirety is determined on the basis of the lowest level input that is significant to the fair value measurement in its entirety. For this purpose, the significance of an input is assessed against the fair value measurement in its entirety. If a fair value measurement uses observable inputs that require significant adjustment based on unobservable inputs, that measurement is a level 3 measurement. Assessing the significance of a particular input to the fair value measurement in its entirety requires judgement, considering factors specific to the asset or liability.

The determination of what constitutes 'observable' requires significant judgement by the Directors. The Directors consider observable data to be that market data that is readily available, regularly distributed or updated, reliable and verifiable, not proprietary, and provided by independent sources that are actively involved in the relevant market.

The table below sets out the Company's financial assets and liabilities (by class) measured at fair value according to the fair value hierarchy at 30 June.

	Level 1 \$	Level 2 \$	Level 3 \$	Total \$
At 30 June 2014				
Financial assets				
Financial assets held at fair value through profit or loss			34,795,273	34,795,273
Total			34,795,273	34,795,273
At 30 June 2013				
Financial assets				
Financial assets held at fair value through profit or loss	1,175,632		6,657,810	7,833,442
Total	1,175,632		6,657,810	7,833,442

During the reporting period ending 30 June 2014 there was no transfers between Level 1 and Level 2 fair value measurements.

Financial instruments whose values are based on quoted market prices in active markets, and therefore classified within level 1, include active listed equities, certain unlisted unit trusts and exchange traded derivatives.

Financial instruments that trade in markets that are not considered to be active but are valued based on quoted market prices, dealer quotations or alternative pricing sources supported by observable inputs are classified within level 2.

Investments classified within level 3 have significant unobservable inputs, as they are infrequently traded. Unlisted equities are classified within level 3.

Description of significant unobservable inputs to valuation of Level 3 assets

The table below shows the assumptions used by management in assessing fair value of its investments in unlisted equities.

	Valuation technique	Significant unobservable inputs	Range (weighted average)	Sensitivity to fair value
InvestSMART and Yourshare groups	DCF	Long term growth rate for cash flows for terminal value	0%	A +/- 1% change in the long term real growth rate will change fair value by +11% (-8%)
		WACC	12.1%	A +/- 1% change in the WACC will change fair value by -7% (+9%)
		Short term revenue growth	0.0%-5.0%	A +/- 2% change in short term revenue growth will change fair value by +7% (-6%)
		Short term cost growth	5.0%	A +/- 2% change in short term cost growth will change fair value by -3% (+3%)
van Eyk Group		Last known transaction		
Intelligent Investor group	Cost			

InvestSMART and Yourshare have been held at cost as this is considered a sufficiently close proxy for fair value at 30 June 2014, based on the inputs used above. van Eyk Group has been valued at the last known transaction in the shares of van Eyk Research which was the last traded price of 90 cents per share for approximately 27% of the company in February 2014, between willing buyer and seller. Intelligent Investor Group has been valued at cost given the proximity of the acquisition date to 30 June 2014.

The following table shows a reconciliation of the movement in the fair value of financial instruments categorised within level 3 between the beginning and the end of the reporting period:

Balance as at 1 July 2013	6,657,810
Purchase of unlisted equities	33,963,047
Impairment charge on unlisted equities	(5,825,584)
Balance as at 30 June 2014	34,795,273

15. STATEMENT OF CASH FLOWS

	2014 \$	2013
(a) Reconciliation of net profit from ordinary activities after income tax to net cash provided by operating activities		
Operating profit/(loss)	(6,724,534)	(7,005,516)
Change in operating assets and liabilities:		
Change in fair value of financial assets at fair value through profit or loss	6,174,617	6,569,635
Employee benefit expense	98,789	-
(Increase)/decrease in trade and other receivables	(1,338,809)	1,935
(Increase)/decrease in prepayments	3,129	(990)
Increase/(decrease) in trade and other payables	102,816	(22,702)
Decrease in tax assets		241,910
Net cash (outflow)/inflow from operating activities	(1,683,992)	(215,728)
	2014 \$	2013 \$

(b) Reconciliation of cash

Cash at the end of the financial year as shown in the Statement of Cash Flows is reconciled to the related items in the statement of financial position as follows:

Cash at bank	3,383,947	2,875,399
	3,383,947	2,875,399

The credit risk exposure of the Company in relation to cash is the carrying amount and any accrued unpaid interest. Cash investments are held with Westpac Banking Corporation which is rated AA- by Standard and Poor's.

16. EARNINGS PER SHARE

	2014 cents	2013 cents
Basic earnings per share (cents per share)	(8.07)	(24.57)
Diluted earnings per share (cents per share)	(7.36)	(24.57)
Weighted average number of ordinary shares outstanding during the year used in calculating basic earnings per share	83,369,891	28,511,088
Weighted average number of ordinary shares outstanding during the year used in calculating diluted earnings per share	91,370,086	28,511,088

Diluted earnings per share is lower than basic earnings per share as the Company has securities outstanding which have the potential to convert to ordinary shares and dilute the basic earnings per share.

17. FRANKING ACCOUNT

	2014 \$	2013 \$
Opening balance of franking account	1,723,473	1,723, 473
Franking credits on dividends received	-	-
Closing balance of franking account	1,723,473	1,723,473
Adjustments for tax payable/refundable in respect of the current year's profits and the receipt of dividends		
Adjusted franking account balance	1,723,473	1,723,473

18. EVENTS OCCURRING AFTER REPORTING DATE

Since 30 June 2014, van Eyk Research Pty Limited has notified its shareholders that applications and redemptions on four van Eyk Blueprint funds have been temporarily suspended, which may result in a diminution of shareholder value. AWI is monitoring developments in relation to this situation and the impact it may have on the value of AWI's investment in van Eyk Research Pty Limited.

19. CONTINGENT LIABILITIES AND COMMITMENTS

	2014 \$	2013 \$
Within one year	110,230	
After one year but less than five years	55,115	
Total	165,345	

At 30 June 2014, the Company had a contingent liability of \$165,345 (2013: nil) for leased premises. The Company has entered into a lease over its offices at Level 1, 19-31 Pitt St, Sydney NSW 2000, until 31 December 2015.

There is a contingent payment of \$319,800 for the purchase of Intelligent Investor that may increase or decrease the final payment, depending on revenue achieved to 31 December 2014.

20. COMPANY DETAILS

The registered office and principal place of business of the Company is:

Level 1, 19-31 Pitt Street Sydney NSW 2000

DIRECTORS' DECLARATION

DIRECTORS' DECLARATION

In accordance with a resolution of the Directors of Australasian Wealth Investments Limited. I state that:

- 1. In the opinion of the Directors:
 - (a) The financial statements, notes and the additional disclosures included in the Director's Report designated as audited, of the Company are in accordance with the Corporations Act 2001, including:
 - (i) giving a true and fair view of the financial position of the Company as at 30 June 2014 and of its performance for the year ended on that date.
 - (ii) complying with Australian Accounting Standards, International Financial Reporting Standards (IFRS) as disclosed in Note 2(a) and Corporations Regulations 2001.
 - (b) There are reasonable grounds to believe that the Company will be able to pay its debts as and when they become due and payable.
- 2. This declaration has been made after receiving the declarations required to be made to the Directors in accordance with section 295A of the Corporations Act 2001 for the financial year ended 30 June 2014.

On behalf of the Board

Ben Heap Managing Director

Dated this 20th day of August 2014 at Sydney

INDEPENDENT AUDIT REPORT TO THE MEMBERS



Ernst & Young 680 George Street Sydney NSW 2000 Australia GPO Box 2646 Sydney NSW 2001

> Tel: +61 2 9248 5555 Fax: +61 2 9248 5959 www.ey.com/au

INDEPENDENT AUDITOR'S REPORT TO THE MEMBERS OF AUSTRALASIAN **WEALTH INVESTMENTS LIMITED**

Report on the financial report

We have audited the accompanying financial report of Australasian Wealth Investments Limited, which comprises the statement of financial position as at 30 June 2014, the statement of comprehensive income, statement of changes in equity and statement of cash flows for the year then ended, notes comprising a summary of significant accounting policies and other explanatory information, and the directors' declaration.

Directors' responsibility for the financial report

The directors of the company are responsible for the preparation of the financial report that gives a true and fair view in accordance with Australian Accounting Standards and the Corporations Act 2001 and for such internal controls as the directors determine are necessary to enable the preparation of the financial report that is free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error. In Note 2(a), the directors also state, in accordance with Accounting Standard AASB 101 Presentation of Financial Statements, that the financial statements comply with International Financial Reporting Standards.

Auditor's Responsibility

Our responsibility is to express an opinion on the financial report based on our audit. We conducted our audit in accordance with Australian Auditing Standards. Those standards require that we comply with relevant ethical requirements relating to audit engagements and plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial report is free from material misstatement.

An audit involves performing procedures to obtain audit evidence about the amounts and disclosures in the financial report. The procedures selected depend on our judgment, including the assessment of the risks of material misstatement of the financial report, whether due to fraud or error. In making those risk assessments, we consider internal controls relevant to the entity's preparation and fair presentation of the financial report in order to design audit procedures that are appropriate in the circumstances, but not for the purpose of expressing an opinion on the effectiveness of the entity's internal controls. An audit also includes evaluating the appropriateness of accounting policies used and the reasonableness of accounting estimates made by the directors of the Trustee, as well as evaluating the overall presentation of the financial report.

We believe that the audit evidence we have obtained is sufficient and appropriate to provide a basis for our audit opinion.

Independence

In conducting our audit we have complied with the independence requirements of the Corporations Act 2001. We have given to the directors of the company a written Auditor's Independence Declaration, a copy of which is attached to the directors' report.

Opinion

In our opinion:

- a. the financial report of Australasian Wealth Investments Limited is in accordance with the Corporations Act 2001, including:
 - (i) giving a true and fair view of the financial position of Australasian Wealth Investments Limited at 30 June 2014 and of its performance for the year ended on that date; and
 - (ii) complying with Australian Accounting Standards (including the Australian Accounting Interpretations) and the Corporations Regulations 2001.
- b. the financial report also complies with International Financial Reporting Standards as disclosed in Note 2(a).

Report on the remuneration report

We have audited the Remuneration Report included on page 23-26 of the directors' report for the year ended 30 June 2014. The directors of the company are responsible for the preparation and presentation of the Remuneration Report in accordance with section 300A of the Corporations Act 2001. Our responsibility is to express an opinion on the Remuneration Report, based on our audit conducted in accordance with Australian Auditing Standards.

Opinion

In our opinion, the Remuneration Report of Australasian Wealth Investments Limited for the year ended 30 June 2014 complies with section 300A of the Corporations Act 2001.

Ernst & Young

A. 1/- Cre

Jonathan Pye

Partner

Dated this 20th day of August 2014 at Sydney

A member firm of Ernst & Young Global Limited Liability limited by a scheme approved under Professional Standards Legislation

ADDITIONAL INFORMATION

ADDITIONAL INFORMATION - YEAR ENDED 30 JUNE 2014

Additional information required by the Australian Securities Exchange Listing Rules is set out below.

The security holder information set out below was applicable as at 1 October 2014.

DISTRIBUTION OF SHAREHOLDERS

As at 1 October 2014, there were 121,454,744 fully paid ordinary shares held by 1,389 shareholders, all of which were quoted on the Australian Securities Exchange. There are no restricted shares on issue. There are no unquoted shares on issue.

	No. of shareholders	Shares	Percentage
Category (size of holding)			
1 - 1,000	366	70,482	0.06
1,001 - 5,000	300	1,260,516	1.04
5,001 - 10,000	246	2,100,641	1.73
10,001 - 100,000	361	12,880,368	10.60
100,001 and over	116	105,142,737	6.57
	1,388	121,454,744	100.00

The number of shareholders holding less than a marketable parcel of fully paid ordinary shares is 324.

DISTRIBUTION OF OPTIONHOLDERS

As at 1 October 2014, there were 3,370,000 unlisted options held by 1 optionholder, Mr Andrew Barnes. 1,685,000 options expire on 30 November 2017 and 1,685,000 options expire on 30 November 2018.

	No. of optionholders	Shares	Percentage
Category (size of holding)			
1 - 1,000	0	0	0
1,001 - 5,000	0	0	0
5,001 - 10,000	0	0	0
10,001 - 100,000	0	0	0
100,001 and over	1	3,370,000	100.00
	1	3,370,000	100.00

TOP 20 SHAREHOLDERS AS AT 1 OCTOBER 2014

Holder name	No. of shares held	Percentage
National Nominees Limited	12,698,989	10.46
RBC Investor Services Australia Nominees Pty Ltd <picredit></picredit>	11,953,996	9.84
Benjamin Andrew Heap	10,569,384	8.70
Andrew Howard Barnes	6,711,240	5.53
J P Morgan Nominees Australia Limited	5,499,777	4.53
S M & R W Brown Pty Ltd < Robert & Sally Brown Sf A/C>	3,000,000	2.47
Patcaieli Pty Ltd <the a="" c="" fund="" jko="" super=""></the>	2,747,747	2.26
Stuart Andrew Pty Ltd <campaspe a="" c="" family=""></campaspe>	2,600,000	2.14
RBC Investor Services Australia Nominees Pty Limited <bkcust a="" c=""></bkcust>	2,370,205	1.95
Pendex Pty Ltd <patcaielitrust a="" c=""></patcaielitrust>	2,301,991	1.90
Onmell Pty Ltd <onm a="" bpsf="" c=""></onm>	1,858,334	1.53
BNP Paribas Noms Pty Ltd <drp></drp>	1,557,370	1.28
Jjc Sf (2012) Pty Ltd <the a="" c="" cowin="" fund="" jack=""></the>	1,500,000	1.24
Leyland Private Asset Management Pty Ltd	1,500,000	1.24
Hot Springs Pty Ltd	1,407,866	1.16
Farnworth House Pty Ltd	1,190,475	0.98
Eva Xiradis	1,062,300	0.87
Frohshiber Pty Ltd	1,000,000	0.82
Catherine Maree Jordan	1,000,000	0.82
W H List & Son Pty Ltd	1,000,000	0.82
	73,529,574	60.54

VOTING RIGHTS

At a general meeting, shareholders are entitled to one vote for each share held. On a show of hands, every shareholder present in person or by proxy shall have one vote and upon a poll, every shareholder so present shall have one vote for every share held.

SUBSTANTIAL SHAREHOLDERS

The Company has been notified of three shareholders who hold relevant interests of in excess of 5% of the Company's ordinary shares as at 1 October 2014:

Name	Date of Interest	No of shares held ¹	Percentage ²
Leyland Private Asset Management Pty Ltd	27 May 2014	21,064,267	17.34
Perpetual Limited	22 September 2014	11,861,496	9.77
Benjamin Andrew Heap	20 December 2013	10,569,384	8.70
Discovery Asset Management Pty Ltd	1 May 2014	7,521,739	6.19
Andrew Howard Barnes	4 December 2013	6,787,907	6.42

¹ As disclosed in the last notice lodged with the ASX by the substantial shareholder.

COMPANY SECRETARY

The company secretary is Peter Friend.

²The percentage set out in the notice lodged with the ASX is based on the total issued capital of the Company at the date of the interest.

REGISTERED ADDRESS AND PRINCIPAL PLACE OF BUSINESS

The registered office and principal place of business of the Company is:

Suite 102, Level 1, 19-31 Pitt Street Sydney NSW 2000

SHARE REGISTRY

The share registry functions of the Company are provided by Boardroom Pty Limited. The share registry is maintained at:

Boardroom Pty Limited Level 7 207 Kent Street Sydney NSW 2000

Telephone: +61 2 9290 9600

Email: enquiries@boardroomlimited.com.au

STOCK EXCHANGE LISTING

Quotation has been granted for all the ordinary shares of the Company on all Member Exchanges of the Australian Securities Exchange Limited.

THIS PAGE HAS BEEN LEFT INTENTIONALLY BLANK



